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SECTION 01005 
 

GENERAL REQUIREMENTS 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01  SCOPE AND INTENT 
 

A. Description 
 

The work to be done consists of the furnishing of all 
labor, materials and equipment, and the performance of 
all work included in this Contract.   
 

B. Work Included 
 

The Contractor shall furnish all labor, superintendence, 
materials, plant, power, light, heat, fuel, water, tools, 
appliances, equipment, supplies, shop drawings, working 
drawings and other means of construction necessary or 
proper for performing and completing the work.  He shall 
obtain and pay for all required permits necessary for the 
work, other than those permits such as the DEP permit and 
railroad permit which may have already been obtained. He 
shall perform and complete the work in the manner best 
calculated to promote rapid construction consistent with 
safety of life and property and to the satisfaction of 
the Engineer, and in strict accordance with the Contract 
Documents.  The Contractor shall clean up the work and 
maintain it during and after construction, until 
accepted, and shall do all work and pay all costs 
incidental thereto.  He shall repair or restore all 
structures and property that may be damaged or disturbed 
during performance of the work. 

 
The cost of incidental work described in these General 
Requirements, for which there are no specific Contract 
Items, shall be considered as part of the general cost of 
doing the work and shall be included in the prices for 
the various Contract Items.  No additional payment will 
be made therefore. 

 
The Contractor shall provide and maintain such modern 
plant, tools, and equipment as may be necessary, in the 
opinion of the Engineer, to perform in a satisfactory and 
acceptable manner all the work required by this Contract. 
Only equipment of established reputation and proven 
efficiency shall be used.  The Contractor shall be solely 
responsible for the adequacy of his workmanship, 
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materials and equipment, prior approval of the Engineer 
notwithstanding. 

 
C. Public Utility Installations and Structures 

 
Public utility installations and structures shall be 
understood to include all poles, tracks, pipes, wires, 
conduits, house service connections, vaults, manholes and 
all other appurtenances and facilities pertaining thereto 
whether owned or controlled by the Owner, other 
governmental bodies or privately owned by individuals, 
firms or corporations, used to serve the public with 
transportation, traffic control, gas, electricity, 
telephone, sewage, drainage, water or other public or 
private property which may be affected by the work shall 
be deemed included hereunder. 

  
The Contractor shall protect all public utility 
installations and structures from damage during the work. 
 Access across any buried public utility installation or 
structure shall be made only in such locations and by 
means approved by the Engineer.  The Contractor shall so 
arrange his  operations as to avoid any damage to these 
facilities.  All required protective devices and 
construction shall be provided by the Contractor at his 
expense.  All existing public utilities damaged by the 
Contractor which are shown on the Plans or have been 
located in the field by the utility shall be repaired by 
the Contractor, at his expense, as approved by the 
Engineer.  No separate payment shall be made for such 
protection or repairs to public utility installations or 
structures. 

 
Public utility installations or structures owned or 
controlled by the Owner or other governmental body, which 
are required by this contract to be removed, relocated, 
replaced or rebuilt by the Contractor not identified in 
any separate bid item shall be considered as a part of 
the general cost of doing the work and shall be included 
in the prices bid for the various contract items.  No 
separate payment shall be made therefore. 

 
Where public utility installations or structures owned or 
controlled by the Owner or other governmental body are 
encountered during the course of the work, and are not 
indicated on the Plans or in the Specifications, and 
when, in the opinion of the Engineer, removal, 
relocation, replacement or rebuilding is necessary to 
complete the work under this Contract, such work shall be 
accomplished by the utility having jurisdiction, or such 
work may be ordered, in writing by the Engineer, for the 
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contractor to accomplish.  If such work is accomplished  
by the  utility  having  jurisdiction, it will be carried 
out expeditiously and the Contractor shall give full 
cooperation to permit the utility to complete the 
removal, relocation, replacement or rebuilding as 
required.  If such work is accomplished by the 
Contractor, it will be in accordance with the General and 
Supplemental General Conditions. 

  
All Owner and other governmental utility departments and 
other owners of public utilities which may be affected by 
the work will be informed in writing by the Engineer 
within two weeks after the execution of the Contract or 
Contracts covering the work.  Such notice will set out, 
in general, and direct attention to, the responsibilities 
of the Owner and other governmental utility departments 
and other owners of public utilities for such 
installations and structures as may be affected by the 
work and will be accompanied by one set of Plans and 
Specifications covering the work under such Contract or 
Contracts. 

 
In addition to the general notice given by the Engineer, 
the Contractor shall give written notice to Owner and 
other governmental utility departments and other owners 
of public utilities of the location of his proposed 
construction operations, at least forty-eight hours in 
advance of breaking ground in any area or on any unit of 
the work.  This can be accomplished by making the 
appropriate contact with the "Sunshine State One-Call of 
Florida, Inc.  Call Center ("Call Sunshine") and per all 
requirements provided for in the Florida Underground 
Facilities Damage Prevention and Safety Act (Florida 
Statutes, Title XXXIII, Chapter 556). 

 
The maintenance, repair, removal, relocation or 
rebuilding of public utility installations and 
structures, when accomplished by the Contractor as herein 
provided, shall be done by methods approved by the 
Engineer. 

 
1.02    PLANS AND SPECIFICATIONS 
 

A.  Plans 
  

When obtaining data and information from the Plans, 
figures shall be used in preference to scaled dimensions, 
and large scale drawings in preference to small scale 
drawings. 
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B.  Copies Furnished to Contractor 
  

The Contractor shall furnish each of the subcontractors, 
manufacturers, and material men such copies of the 
Contract Documents as may be required for their work.  
Additional copies of the Plans and Specifications, when 
requested, may be furnished to the Contractor at cost of 
reproduction. 

 
C.  Supplementary Drawings 

     
When, in the opinion of the Engineer, it becomes 
necessary to explain more fully the work to be done or to 
illustrate the work further or to show any changes which 
may be required, drawings known as Supplementary 
Drawings, with specifications pertaining thereto, will be 
prepared by the Engineer and five paper prints thereof 
will be given to the Contractor. 

 
D.  Contractor to Check Plans and Data 

 
The Contractor shall verify all dimensions, quantities 
and details shown on the Plans, Supplementary Drawings, 
Schedules, Specifications or other data received from the 
Engineer, and shall notify him of all errors, omissions, 
conflicts, and discrepancies found therein.  Failure to 
discover or correct errors, conflicts or discrepancies 
shall not relieve the Contractor of full responsibility 
for unsatisfactory work, faulty construction or improper 
operation resulting therefrom nor from rectifying such 
conditions at his own expense.  He will not be allowed to 
take advantage of any errors or omissions, as full 
instructions will be furnished by the Engineer, should 
such errors or omissions be discovered.  All schedules 
are given for the convenience of the Engineer and the 
Contractor and are not guaranteed to be complete.  The 
Contractor shall assume all responsibility for the making 
of estimates of the size, kind, and quality of materials 
and equipment included in work to be done under the 
Contract. 

 
E.  Specifications 

 
The Technical Specifications consist of three parts:  
General, Products and Execution.  The General Section 
contains General Requirements which govern the work.  
Products and Execution modify and supplement these by 
detailed requirements for the work and shall always 
govern whenever there appears to be a conflict. 
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F.  Intent 
 

All work called for in the Specifications applicable to 
this Contract, but not shown on the Plans in their 
present form, or vice versa, shall be of like effect as 
if shown or mentioned in both.  Work not specified in 
either the Plans or in the Specifications, but involved 
in carrying out their intent or in the complete and 
proper execution of the work, is required and shall be 
performed by the Contractor as though it were 
specifically delineated or described. 

 
The apparent silence of the Specifications as to any 
detail, or the apparent omission from them of a detailed 
description concerning any work to be done and materials 
to be furnished, shall be regarded as meaning that only 
the best general practice is to prevail and that only 
material and workmanship of the best quality is to be 
used, and interpretation of these Specifications shall be 
made upon that basis. 

 
The inclusion of the Related Requirements (or work 
specified elsewhere) in the General part of the 
specifications is only for the convenience of the 
Contractor, and shall not be interpreted as a complete 
list of related Specification Sections. 

 
1.03  MATERIALS AND EQUIPMENT 
 

A.  Manufacturer 
 

The names of proposed manufacturers, material men, 
suppliers and dealers who are to furnish materials, 
fixtures, equipment, appliances or other fittings shall 
be submitted to the Engineer for approval.  Such approval 
must be obtained before shop drawings will be checked.  
No manufacturer will be approved for any materials to be 
furnished under this Contract unless he shall be of good 
reputation and have a plant of ample capacity.  He shall, 
upon the request of the Engineer, be required to submit 
evidence that he has manufactured a similar product to 
the one specified and that it has been previously used 
for a like purpose for a sufficient length of time to 
demonstrate its satisfactory performance. 

 
All transactions with the manufacturers or subcontractors 
shall be through the Contractor, unless the Contractor 
shall request, in writing to the Engineer, that the 
manufacturer or subcontractor deal directly with the 
Engineer.  Any such transactions shall not in any way 



 
JAN 2002 01005-6 

release the Contractor from his full responsibility under 
this Contract. 

 
Any two or more pieces or material or equipment of the 
same kind, type or classification, and being used for 
identical types of services,  shall be made by the same 
manufacturer. 

 
B.  Delivery 

 
The Contractor shall deliver materials in ample 
quantities to insure the most speedy and uninterrupted 
progress of the work so as to complete the work within 
the allotted time.  The Contractor shall also coordinate 
deliveries in order to avoid delay in, or impediment of, 
the progress of the work of any related Contractor. 

 
C.  Tools and Accessories 

 
The Contractor shall, unless otherwise stated in the 
Contract Documents, furnish with each type, kind or size 
of equipment, one complete set of suitably marked high 
grade special tools and appliances which may be needed to 
adjust, operate, maintain or repair the equipment.  Such 
tools and appliances shall be furnished in approved 
painted steel cases, properly labeled and equipped with 
good grade cylinder locks and duplicate keys. 

 
Spare parts shall be furnished as specified. 

 
Each piece of equipment shall be provided with a 
substantial nameplate, securely fastened in place and 
clearly inscribed with the manufacturer's name, year of 
manufacture, serial number, weight and principal rating 
data. 

 
D.  Installation of Equipment. 

 
The Contractor shall have on hand sufficient proper 
equipment and machinery of ample capacity to facilitate 
the work and to handle all emergencies normally 
encountered in work of this character. 

 
Equipment shall be erected in a neat and workmanlike 
manner on the foundations at the locations and elevations 
shown on the Plans, unless directed otherwise by the 
Engineer during installation.  All equipment shall be 
correctly aligned, leveled and adjusted for satisfactory 
operation and shall be installed so that proper and 
necessary connections can be made readily between the 
various units. 
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The Contractor shall furnish, install and protect all 
necessary anchor and attachment bolts and all other 
appurtenances needed for the installation of the devices 
included in the equipment specified.  Anchor bolts shall 
be as approved by the Engineer and made of ample size and 
strength for the purpose intended.  Substantial templates 
and working drawings for installation shall be furnished. 

  
The Contractor shall, at his own expense, furnish all 
materials and labor for, and shall properly bed in non-
shrink grout, each piece of equipment on its supporting 
base that rests on masonry foundations. 

 
Grout shall completely fill the space between the 
equipment base and the foundation.  All metal surfaces 
coming in contact with concrete or grout shall receive a 
coat of coal tar epoxy equal to Koppers 300M. 

 
E.  Service of Manufacturer's Engineer 

 
The Contract prices for equipment shall include the cost 
of furnishing (as required by equipment specifications 
sections) a competent and experienced engineer or 
superintendent who shall represent the manufacturer and 
shall assist the Contractor, when required, to install, 
adjust, test and place in operation the equipment in 
conformity with the Contract Documents.  After the 
equipment is placed in permanent operation by the Owner, 
such engineer or superintendent shall make all 
adjustments and tests required by the Engineer to prove 
that such equipment is in proper and satisfactory 
operating condition, and shall instruct such personnel as 
may be designated by the Owner in the proper operation 
and maintenance of such equipment. 

 
1.04     INSPECTION AND TESTING 
 

A.  General 
  

Inspection and testing of materials will be performed by 
the Owner unless otherwise specified. 

  
For tests specified to be made by the Contractor, the 
testing personnel shall make the necessary inspections 
and tests and the reports thereof shall be in such form 
as will facilitate checking to determine compliance with 
the Contract Documents.  Three (3) copies of the reports 
shall be submitted and authoritative certification 
thereof must be furnished to the Engineer as a 
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prerequisite for the acceptance of any material or 
equipment. 

 
If, in the making of any test of any material or 
equipment, it is ascertained by the Engineer that the 
material or equipment does not comply with the Contract, 
the Contractor will be notified thereof and he will be 
directed to refrain from delivering said material or 
equipment, or to remove it promptly from the site or from 
the work and replace it with acceptable material, without 
cost to the Owner. 

 
Tests of electrical and mechanical equipment and 
appliances shall be conducted in accordance with 
recognized test codes of the ANSI, ASME, or the IEEE, 
except as may otherwise be stated herein. 

  
The Contractor shall be fully responsible for the proper 
operation of equipment during tests and instruction 
periods and shall neither have nor make any claim for 
damage which may occur to equipment prior to the time 
when the Owner formally takes over the operation thereof. 

 
B.  Costs 

 
All inspection and testing of materials furnished under 
this Contract will be performed by the Owner or duly 
authorized inspection engineers or inspections bureaus 
without cost to the Contractor, unless otherwise 
expressly specified. 

 
The cost of shop and field tests of equipment and of 
certain other tests specifically called for in the 
Contract Documents shall be borne by the Contractor and 
such costs shall be deemed to be included in the Contract 
price. 

 
Materials and equipment submitted by the Contractor as 
the equivalent to those specifically named in the 
Contract may be tested by the Owner for compliance.  The 
Contractor shall reimburse the Owner for the expenditures 
incurred in making such tests on materials and equipment 
which are rejected for non-compliance. 

  
C.  Inspections of Materials 

 
The Contractor shall give notice in writing to the 
Engineer, at least two weeks in advance of his intention 
to commence the manufacture or preparation of materials 
especially manufactured or prepared for use in or as part 
of the permanent construction.  Such notice shall contain 
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a request for inspection, the date of commencement and 
the expected date of completion of the manufacture of 
preparation of materials.  Upon receipt of such notice, 
the Engineer will arrange to have a representative 
present at such times during the manufacture as may be 
necessary to inspect the materials or he will notify the 
Contractor that the inspection will be made at a point 
other than the point of manufacture, or he will notify 
the Contractor that inspection will be waived.  The 
Contractor must comply with these provisions before 
shipping any material.  Such inspection shall not release 
the Contractor from the responsibility for furnishing 
materials meeting the requirements of the Contract 
Documents. 

 
D.  Certificate of Manufacture 

 
When inspection is waived or when the Engineer so 
requires, the Contractor shall furnish to him 
authoritative evidence in the form of Certificates of 
Manufacture that the materials to be used in the work 
have been manufactured and tested in conformity with the 
Contract Documents.  These certificates shall be 
notarized and shall include copies of the results of 
physical tests and chemical analyses, where necessary, 
that have been made directly on the product or on similar 
products of the manufacturer. 

 
E.  Shop Tests of Operating Equipment 

 
Each piece of equipment for which pressure, duty, 
capacity, rating, efficiency, performance, function or 
special requirements are specified shall be tested in the 
shop of the maker in a manner which shall conclusively 
prove that its characteristics comply fully with the 
requirements of the Contract Documents.  No such 
equipment shall be shipped to the work until the Engineer 
notifies the Contractor, in writing, that the results of 
such tests are acceptable. 

 
Five copies of the manufacturer's actual test data and 
interpreted results thereof, accompanied by a certificate 
of authenticity sworn to by a responsible official of the 
manufacturing company, shall be forwarded to the Engineer 
for approval. 

 
The cost of shop tests and of furnishing manufacturer's 
preliminary and shop test data of operating equipment 
shall be borne by the Contractor. 
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F.  Preliminary Field Tests 
 

As soon as conditions permit, the Contractor shall 
furnish all labor, materials, and instruments and shall 
make preliminary field tests of equipment.  If the 
preliminary field tests disclose any equipment furnished 
under this Contract which does not comply with the 
requirements of the Contract Documents, the Contractor 
shall, prior to the acceptance tests, make all changes, 
adjustments and replacements required.  The furnishing 
Contractor shall assist in the preliminary field tests as 
applicable. 

 
G.  Final Field Tests 

  
Upon completion of the work and prior to final payment, 
all equipment and piping installed under this Contract 
shall be subjected to acceptance tests as specified or 
required to prove compliance with the Contract Documents. 

 
The Contractor shall furnish labor, fuel, energy, water 
and all other materials, equipment and instruments 
necessary for all acceptance tests, at no additional cost 
to the Owner.  The Supplier shall assist in the final 
field tests as applicable. 

 
H.  Failure of Tests 

 
Any defects in the materials and equipment or their 
failure to meet the tests, guarantees or requirements of 
the Contract Documents shall be promptly corrected by the 
Contractor by replacement or otherwise.  The decision of 
the Engineer as to whether or not the Contractor has 
fulfilled his obligations under the Contract shall be 
final and conclusive.  If the Contractor fails to make 
these corrections or if the improved materials and 
equipment, when tested, shall again fail to meet the 
guarantees of specified requirements, the Owner, 
notwithstanding its partial payment for work, and 
materials and equipment, may reject the materials and 
equipment and may order the Contractor to remove  them  
from  the site  at  his  own  expense. 

 
In case the Owner rejects any materials and equipment, 
then the Contractor shall replace the rejected materials 
and equipment within a reasonable time.  If he fails to 
do so, the Owner may, after the expiration of a period of 
thirty (30) calendar days after giving him notice in 
writing, proceed to replace such rejected materials and 
equipment, and the cost thereof shall be deducted from 
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any compensation due or which may become due the 
Contractor under his Contract. 

 
I.  Final Inspection 

 
During such final inspections, the work shall be clean 
and free from water.  In no case will the final pay 
application be prepared until the Contractor has complied 
with all requirements set forth and the Engineer has made 
his final inspection of the entire work and is satisfied 
that the entire work is properly and satisfactorily 
constructed in accordance with the requirements of the 
Contract Document. 

 
1.05  TEMPORARY STRUCTURES 
 

A.  Temporary Fences 
 

If, during the course of the work, it is necessary to 
remove or disturb any fence or part thereof, the 
Contractor shall, at his own expense, if so ordered by 
the Engineer, provide a suitable temporary fence which 
shall be maintained until the permanent fence is 
replaced.  The Engineer shall be solely responsible for 
the determination of the necessity for providing a 
temporary fence and the type of temporary fence to be 
used. 

 
1.06  TEMPORARY SERVICES 
 

A.  First Aid 
  

The Contractor shall keep upon the site, at each location 
where work is in progress, a completely equipped first 
aid kit and shall provide ready access thereto at all 
times when people are employed on the work. 

 
1.07  LINES AND GRADES 
 

A.  Grade 
 

All work under this Contract shall be constructed in 
accordance with the lines and grades shown on the Plans, 
or as given by the Owner/Engineer.  The full 
responsibility for keeping alignment and grade shall rest 
upon the Contractor. 

 
B.  Safeguarding Marks 
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The Contractor shall safeguard all points, stakes, grade 
marks, monuments and bench marks made or established on 
the work, bear the cost of reestablishing them if 
disturbed, and bear the entire expense of rectifying work 
improperly installed due to not maintaining or protecting 
or to removing without authorization such established 
points, stakes and marks. 

 
The Contractor shall safeguard all existing and known 
property corners, monuments and marks adjacent to but not 
related to the work and, if required, shall bear the cost 
of reestablishing them if disturbed or destroyed. 

 
C.  Datum Plane 

 
All elevations indicated or specified refer to the Mean 
Sea Level Datum of the NGVD 1929 Datum and/or NAVD 1988. 

 
1.08  ADJACENT STRUCTURES AND LANDSCAPING 
 

A.  Responsibility 
 

The Contractor shall also be entirely responsible and 
liable for all damage or injury as a result of his 
operations to all other adjacent public and private 
property, structures of any kind and appurtenances 
thereto met with during the progress of the work.  The 
cost of protection, replacement in their original 
locations and conditions or payment of damages for 
injuries to such adjacent public and private property and 
structures affected by the work, whether or not shown on 
the Plans, and the removal, relocation and reconstruction 
of such items called for on the Plans or specified shall 
be included in the various Contract Items and no separate 
payments will be made therefor.  Where such public and 
private  property, structures of any kind and 
appurtenances thereto are not shown on the Plans and 
when, in the opinion of the Engineer, additional work is 
deemed necessary to avoid interference with the work, 
payment therefore will be made as provided for in the 
General Conditions. 

 
Contractor is expressly advised that the protection of 
buildings, structures, tunnels, tanks, pipelines, etc. 
and related work adjacent and in the vicinity of his 
operations, wherever they may be, is solely his 
responsibility.  Conditional inspection of buildings or 
structures in the immediate vicinity of the project which 
may reasonably be expected to be affected by the Work 
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shall be performed by and be the responsibility of the 
Contractor. 

 
Contractor shall, before starting operations, make an 
examination of the interior and exterior of the adjacent 
structures, buildings, facilities, etc., and record by 
notes, measurements, photographs, etc., conditions which 
might be aggravated by open excavation and construction. 
 Repairs or replacement of all conditions disturbed by 
the construction shall be made to the satisfaction of the 
Owner and to the satisfaction of the Engineer.  This does 
not preclude conforming to the requirements of the 
insurance underwriters.  Copies of surveys, photographs, 
reports, etc., shall be given to the Engineer. 

 
Prior to the beginning of any excavations, the Contractor 
shall advise the Engineer of all buildings or structures 
on which he intends to perform work or which performance 
of the project work will affect. 

 
B.  Protection of Trees 

 
1.  All trees and shrubs shall be adequately protected 

by the Contractor with boxes and otherwise and in 
accordance with ordinances governing the protection 
of trees.  No excavated materials shall be placed 
so as to injure such trees or shrubs.  Trees or 
shrubs destroyed by negligence of the Contractor or 
his employees shall be replaced by him with new 
stock of similar size and age, at the proper season 
and at the sole expense of the Contractor. 

2. Beneath trees or other surface structures, where 
possible, pipelines may be built in short tunnels, 
backfilled with excavated materials, except as 
otherwise specified, or the trees or structures 
carefully supported and protected from damage. 

3.  The Owner may order the Contractor, for the 
convenience of the Owner, to remove trees along the 
line or trench excavation.  If so ordered, the 
Owner will obtain any permits required for removal 
of trees.  Such tree removal ordered shall be paid 
for under the appropriate Contract Items. 
 

C.  Lawn Areas 
 

Lawn areas shall be left in as good condition as before 
the starting of the work.  Where sod is to be removed, it 
shall be carefully removed, and later replaced, or the 
area where sod has been removed shall be restored with 
new sod in the manner described in the Workmanship and 
Materials Paragraph in Section 02485, Seeding & Sodding. 
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D.  Restoration of Fences 
 

Any fence, or part thereof, that is damaged or removed 
during the course of the work shall be replaced or 
repaired by the Contractor and shall be left in as good a 
condition as before the starting of the work.  The manner 
in which the fence is repaired or replaced and the 
materials used in such work shall be subject to the 
approval of the Engineer.  The cost of all labor, 
materials, equipment, and work for the replacement or 
repair of any fence shall be deemed included in the 
appropriate Contract Item or items, or if no specific 
Item is provided therefore, as part of the overhead cost 
of the work, and no additional payment will be made 
therefore. 

 
1.09  PROTECTION OF WORK AND PUBLIC 
 

A.  Barriers and Lights 
 

During the prosecution of the work, the Contractor shall 
put up and maintain at all times such barriers and lights 
as will effectually prevent accidents.  The Contractor 
shall provide suitable barricades, red lights, "danger" 
or "caution" or "street closed" signs and watchmen at all 
places where the work causes obstructions to the normal 
traffic or constitutes in any way a hazard to the public, 
in accordance with state and local requirements. 

 
B.  Smoke Prevention 

 
A strict compliance with ordinances regulating the 
production and emission of smoke will be required.  No 
open fires will be permitted. 

 
C.  Noise 

 
The Contractor shall eliminate noise to as great an 
extent as practicable at all times.  Air compressing 
plants shall be equipped with silencers and the exhaust 
of all gasoline motors or other power equipment shall be 
provided with mufflers.  In the vicinity of hospitals and 
schools, special care shall be used to avoid noise or 
other nuisances.  The Contractor shall strictly observe 
all local regulations and ordinances covering noise 
control. 
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Except in the event of an emergency, no work shall be 
done between the hours of 7:00 P.M. and 7:00 A.M., or on 
weekends.  If the proper and efficient prosecution of the 
work requires operations during the night or weekends, 
the written permission of the Owner shall be obtained 
before starting such items of the work. 
 

D.  Access to Public Services 
 

Neither the materials excavated nor the materials or 
plant used in the construction of the work shall be so 
placed as to prevent free access to all fire hydrants, 
valves or manholes. 

 
E.  Dust prevention 

 
The Contractor shall prevent dust nuisance from his 
operations or from traffic by keeping the roads and/or 
construction areas sprinkled with water at all times. 

 
1.10  CUTTING AND PATCHING 
 

The Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting or patching 
of his portion of the work that may be required to make 
the several parts thereof join and coordinate in a manner 
satisfactory to the Engineer and in accordance with the 
Plans and Specifications.  The work must be done by 
competent workmen skilled in the trade required by the 
restoration. 

 
1.11  CLEANING 
 

A.  During Construction 
 

During construction of the work, the Contractor shall, at 
all times, keep the site of the work and adjacent 
premises as free from material, debris and rubbish as is 
practicable and shall remove the same from any portion of 
the site if, in the opinion of the Engineer, such 
material, debris, or rubbish constitutes a nuisance or is 
objectionable. 

  
The Contractor shall remove from the site all of his 
surplus materials and temporary structures when no 
further need therefore develops. 

 
B.  Final Cleaning 

 
At the conclusion of the work, all equipment, tools, 
temporary structures and materials belonging to the 
Contractor shall be promptly taken away, and he shall 
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remove and promptly dispose of all water, dirt, rubbish 
or any other foreign substances. 
The Contractor shall thoroughly clean all equipment and 
materials installed by him and shall deliver such 
materials and equipment undamaged in a bright, clean, 
polished and new operating condition. 

 
1.12  MISCELLANEOUS 
 

A. Protection Against Siltation and Bank Erosion 
 

1.  The Contractor shall arrange his operations to 
minimize siltation and bank erosion on construction 
sites and on existing or proposed water courses and 
drainage ditches. 

2.  The Contractor, at his own expense, shall remove 
any siltation deposits and correct any erosion 
problems as directed by the Engineer which results 
from his construction operations. 

 
B. Protection of Wetland Areas 

 
The Contractor shall properly dispose of all surplus 
material, including soil, in accordance with Local, State 
and Federal regulations.  Under no circumstances shall 
surplus material be disposed of in wetland areas as 
defined by the Florida Department of Environmental 
Protection or Southwest Florida Water Management 
District. 

 
C. Existing Facilities 

 
The work shall be so conducted to maintain existing 
facilities in operation insofar as is possible.  
Requirements and schedules of operations for maintaining 
existing facilities in service during construction shall 
be as described in the Special Provisions. 

 
D. Use of Chemicals 

 
All chemicals used during project construction or 
furnished for project operation, whether herbicide, 
pesticide, disinfectant, polymer, reactant, or of other 
classification, must show approval of either EPA or USDA. 
 Use of all such chemicals and disposal of residues shall 
be in strict conformance with instructions. 

 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
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END OF SECTION  



 

 

JAN 2002 01010-1  

SECTION 01010 
 

SUMMARY OF WORK 
 
PART 1    GENERAL 
 
1.01 WORK COVERED BY CONTRACT DOCUMENTS/REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. The work included in this contract consists of the 
construction of approximately 2,100 lf of 10-inch, 11,764 
lf of 6-inch and 405 lf of 6-inch slip line pipe, potable 
water line, 454 new service lines, 7 fire hydrants and 
appurtenances for Holiday Heights Phase 3. 

 
B. The Contractor shall furnish all shop drawings, working 

drawings, labor, materials, equipment, tools, services 
and incidentals necessary to complete all work required 
by these Specifications and as shown on the Contract 
Drawings. 

 
C. The Contractor shall perform the work complete, in place 

and ready for continuous service and shall include any 
repairs, replacements, and/or restoration required as a 
result of damages caused prior to acceptance by the 
Owner. 

 
D. The Contractor shall furnish and install all materials, 

equipment and labor which is reasonably and properly 
inferable and necessary for the proper completion of the 
work, whether specifically indicated in the Contract 
Documents or not. 

 
1.02 CONTRACTS 
 

Construct all the Work under a single contract. 
 
1.03 WORK SEQUENCE 
 

A. All work done under this Contract shall be done with a 
minimum of inconvenience to the users of the system or 
facility.  The Contractor shall coordinate his work with 
private property owners such that existing utility 
services are maintained to all users to the maximum 
extent possible. 

 
B. The Contractor shall, if necessary and feasible, 

construct the work in stages to accommodate the Owner's 
use of the premises during the construction period; 
coordinate the construction schedule and operations with 
the Owner's Representative. 

 
C. The Contractor shall, where feasible, construct the Work 

in stages to provide for public convenience and not close 
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off public use of any facility until completion of 
construction to provide alternative usage. 

 
1.04 CONSTRUCTION AREAS 
 

A. The Contractor shall:  Limit his use of the construction 
areas for work and for storage, to allow for: 

 
1. Work by other Contractors. 
2. Owner's Use. 
3. Public Use. 

 
B. Coordinate use of work site under direction of Engineer 

or Owner's Representative. 
 

C. Assume full responsibility for the protection and 
safekeeping of products under this Contract, stored on 
the site. 

 
D. Move any stored products under the Contractor's control, 

which interfere with operations of the Owner or separate 
contractor. 

 
E. Obtain and pay for the use of additional storage of work 

areas needed for Contractor operations. 
 
1.05 OWNER OCCUPANCY 
 

A. It is assumed that portions of the Work will be completed 
prior to completion of the entire Work.  Upon completion 
of construction of each individual facility, including 
testing, if the Owner, at its sole discretion, desires to 
accept the individual facility, the Contractor will be 
issued a dated certificate of completion and acceptance 
for each individual facility.  The Owner will assume 
ownership and begin operation of the individual facility 
on that date and the three-year guaranty period shall 
commence on that date.  The Owner has the option of not 
accepting the entire work as a whole until it is 
completed, tested and approved by the Engineer and Owner. 

 
1.06 PARTIAL OWNER OCCUPANCY 
 

The Contractor shall schedule his operations for 
completion of portions of the Work, as designated, for 
the Owner's occupancy prior to substantial completion of 
the entire work. 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 
 END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01015 
 

CONTROL OF WORK 
 
PART 1    GENERAL 
 
1.01      WORK PROGRESS 
 

The Contractor shall furnish personnel and equipment 
which will be efficient, appropriate and adequately sized 
to secure a satisfactory quality of work and a rate of 
progress which will insure the completion of the work 
within the time stipulated in the Contract.  If at any 
time such personnel appears to the Engineer to be 
inefficient, inappropriate, or insufficient for securing 
the quality of work required for producing the rate of 
progress aforesaid, he may order the Contractor to 
increase the efficiency, change the character, or 
increase the personnel and equipment and the Contractor 
shall conform to such order.  Failure of the Engineer to 
give such order shall in no way relieve the Contractor of 
his obligations to secure the quality of the work and 
rate of progress required. 

 
1.02      PRIVATE LAND 
 

The Contractor shall not enter or occupy private land 
outside of easements, except by permission of the 
adjacent property owner. 

 
1.03      WORK LOCATIONS 
 

Work shall be located substantially as indicated on the 
drawings, but the Engineer reserves the right to make 
such modifications in locations as may be found desirable 
to avoid interference with existing structures or for 
other reasons. 

 
1.04      OPEN EXCAVATIONS 
 

A. All open excavations shall be adequately safeguarded by 
providing temporary barricades, caution signs, lights and 
other means to prevent accidents to persons and damage to 
property.  The Contractor shall, at his own expense, 
provide suitable and safe bridges and other crossings for 
accommodating travel by pedestrians and workmen.  Bridges 
provided for access to private property during 
construction shall be removed when no longer required.  
If the excavation becomes a hazard, or if it excessively 
restricts traffic at any point, the Engineer may require 
special construction procedures such as limiting the 
length of open trench, prohibiting stacking excavated 
material in the street and requiring that the trench 
shall not remain open overnight. 

 
B. The Contractor shall take precautions to prevent injury 
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to the public due to open trenches.  All trenches, 
excavated material, equipment, or other obstacles which 
could be dangerous to the public shall be barricaded and 
well lighted at all times when construction is not in 
progress. 

 
1.05      DISTRIBUTION SYSTEMS AND SERVICES 
 

A. The Contractor shall avoid interruptions to water, 
telephone, cable TV, sewer, gas, or other related utility 
services.  He shall notify the Engineer and the 
appropriate agency well in advance of any requirement for 
dewatering, isolating, or relocating a section of a 
utility, so that necessary arrangements may be made. 

 
B. If it appears that utility service will be interrupted 

for an extended period, the Engineer may order the 
Contractor to provide temporary service lines at the 
Contractor's expense.  Inconvenience of the users shall 
be kept to the minimum, consistent with existing 
conditions.  The safety and integrity of the systems are 
of prime importance in scheduling work. 

 
1.06      PROTECTION AND RELOCATION OF EXISTING STRUCTURES AND 
          UTILITIES 
 

A. The Contractor shall assume full responsibility for the 
protection of all buildings, structures and utilities, 
public or private, including poles, signs, services to 
building utilities, gas pipes, water pipes, hydrants, 
sewers, drains and electric and telephone cables and 
other similar facilities, whether or not they are shown 
on the Drawings.  The Contractor shall carefully support 
and protect all such structures and utilities from injury 
of any kind.  Any damage resulting from the Contractor's 
operation shall be repaired by the Contractor at his 
expense. 

 
B. The Contractor shall bear full responsibility for 

obtaining locations of all underground structures and 
utilities (including existing water services, drain lines 
and sewers).  Services to buildings shall be maintained 
and all costs or charges resulting from damage thereto 
shall be paid by the Contractor. 

C. Protection and temporary removal and replacement of 
existing utilities and structures as described in this 
Section shall be a part of the work under the Contract 
and all costs in connection therewith shall be included 
in the unit prices established in the Bid. 

 
D. If, in the opinion of the Engineer, permanent relocation 

of a utility owned by the Owner is required, he may 
direct the Contractor, in writing, to perform the work.  
Work so ordered will be paid for at the Contract unit 
prices, if applicable, or as extra work as classified in 
the General Conditions.  If relocation of a privately 
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owned utility is required, the Owner will notify the 
utility to perform the work as expeditiously as possible. 
 The Contractor shall fully cooperate with the Owner and 
utility and shall have no claim for delay due to such 
relocation.  The Contractor shall notify public utility 
companies in writing at least 48 hours (excluding 
Saturdays, Sundays and legal holidays) before excavating 
near their utilities. 

 
1.07      TEST PITS 
 

Test pits for the purpose of locating underground 
pipeline or structures in advance of the construction 
shall be excavated and backfilled by the Contractor at 
the direction of the Engineer.  Test pits shall be 
backfilled immediately after the utility location and the 
surface shall be restored in a manner equal or better 
than the original condition.  No separate payment will be 
made. 

 
1.08      CARE AND PROTECTION OF PROPERTY 
 

A. The Contractor shall be responsible for the preservation 
of all public and private property and shall use every 
precaution necessary to prevent damage thereto.  If any 
direct or indirect damage is done to public or private 
property by or on account of any act, omission, neglect, 
or misconduct in the execution of the work on the part of 
the Contractor, such property shall be restored by the 
Contractor, at his expense, to a condition equal or 
better to that existing before the damage was done, or he 
shall make good the damage in another manner acceptable 
to the Engineer. 

 
B. All sidewalks which are disturbed by the Contractor's 

operations shall be restored to their original or better 
condition by the use of similar or comparable materials. 
 All curbing shall be restored in a condition equal to 
the original construction and in accordance with the best 
modern practice. 

 
C. Along the location of this work, all fences, walks, 

bushes, trees, shrubbery and other physical features 
shall be protected and restored in a thoroughly 
workmanlike manner unless otherwise shown on the 
drawings.  Fences and other features removed by the 
Contractor shall be replaced in the location indicated by 
the Engineer as soon as conditions permit.  All grass 
areas beyond the limits of construction which have been 
damaged by the Contractor shall be regraded and sodded to 
equal or exceed original conditions. 

 
 

D. Trees close to the work which drawings do not specify to 
be removed, shall be boxed or otherwise protected against 
injury.  The Contractor shall trim all branches that are 
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liable to damage because of his operations, but in no 
case shall any tree be cut or removed without prior 
notification to the Engineer.  All injuries to bark, 
trunk, limbs and roots of trees shall be repaired by 
dressing, cutting and painting according to approved 
methods, using only approved tools and materials. 

 
E. The protection, removal and replacement of existing 

physical features along the line of work shall be a part 
of the work under the Contract and all costs in 
connection therewith shall be included in the unit and/or 
lump sum prices established under the items in the Bid. 

 
1.09      MAINTENANCE OF TRAFFIC 
 

A. Open pits, trenches, unpaved streets, debris, or other 
obstructions due to construction that will prevent the 
normal flow of traffic during an extended construction 
stoppage, for any reason, shall be minimized.  In the 
event an extended construction stoppage is found to be 
necessary, Contractor shall, at his own expense, provide 
normal traffic flow during extended construction 
stoppage.  Extended stoppage will be defined by the 
Engineer. 

 
B. All excavated material shall be placed so that vehicular 

and pedestrian traffic may be maintained at all times.  
If the Contractor's operations cause traffic hazards, he 
shall repair the road surface, provide temporary 
roadways, erect wheel guards or fences, or take other 
safety measures which are satisfactory to the Engineer 
and Owner. 

 
C. Detours around construction areas will be subject to the 

approval of the Owner and the Engineer.  Where detours 
are permitted, the contractor shall provide all necessary 
barricades and signs as required to divert the flow of 
traffic.  While traffic is detoured, the Contractor shall 
expedite construction operations and periods when traffic 
is being detoured, will be strictly controlled by the 
Owner. 

 
1.10      WATER FOR CONSTRUCTION PURPOSES 
 

A. In locations where public water supply is available, the 
Contractor may purchase water for all construction 
purposes. 

 
B. The Contractor shall be responsible for paying for all 

water tap fees incurred for the purpose of obtaining a 
potable water service or hydrant meter. 

 
1.11      MAINTENANCE OF FLOW 
 

The Contractor shall at his own cost, provide for the 
flow of sewers, drains and water courses interrupted 
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during the progress of the work and shall immediately 
cart away and remove all offensive matter.  The entire 
procedure of maintaining existing flow shall be fully 
discussed with the Engineer and Owner well in advance of 
the interruption of any flow. 

 
1.12      CLEANUP 
 

During the course of the work, the Contractor shall keep 
the site of his operations in as clean and neat a 
condition as is possible.  He shall dispose of all 
residue resulting from the construction work and at the 
conclusion of the work, he shall remove and haul away any 
surplus excavation, broken pavement, lumber, equipment, 
temporary structures and any other refuse remaining from 
the construction operations and shall leave the entire 
site of the work in a neat and orderly condition. 

 
1.13      COOPERATION WITHIN THIS CONTRACT 
 

A. All firms or person authorized to perform any work under 
this Contract shall cooperate with the General Contractor 
and his subcontractors or trades and shall assist in 
incorporating the work of other trades where necessary or 
required. 

 
B. Cutting and patching, drilling and fitting shall be 

carried out where required by the trade or subcontractor 
having jurisdiction, unless otherwise indicated herein or 
directed by the Engineer. 

 
1.14      PROTECTION OF CONSTRUCTION AND EQUIPMENT 
 

A. All newly constructed work shall be carefully protected 
from injury in any way.  No wheeling or walking or 
placing of heavy loads on it shall be allowed and all 
portions injured shall be reconstructed by the Contractor 
at his own expense. 

 
 

B. All structures shall be protected in a manner approved by 
the Engineer.  Should any of the floors or other parts of 
the structures become heaved, cracked, or otherwise 
damaged, all such damaged portions of the work shall be 
completely repaired and made good by the Contractor, at 
his own expense and to the satisfaction of the Engineer. 
 If, in the final inspection of the work, any defects, 
faults, or omissions are found, the Contractor shall 
cause the same to be repaired or removed and replaced by 
proper materials and workmanship without extra 
compensation for the materials and labor required.  
Further, the Contractor shall be fully responsible for 
the satisfactory maintenance and repair of the 
construction and other work undertaken herein, for at 
least the warranty period described in the Contract. 
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C. Further, the Contractor shall take all necessary 
precautions to prevent damage to any structure due to 
water pressure during and after construction and until 
such structure is accepted and taken over by the Owner. 

 
1.15  CONSTRUCTION WITHIN RIGHT-OF-WAY 
 

Where pipe lines are installed within FDOT right-of-way, 
all excavation backfill and compaction for the purpose of 
reconstructing roadways and/or adjacent slopes contiguous 
thereto shall be in accordance with FDOT or Manatee 
County Standards and Specifications, whichever is 
applicable.  Contractor shall satisfy the authorized 
representative of the FDOT with respect to proper safety 
procedures, construction methods, required permitting, 
etc., within the FDOT right-of-way. 

 
 

PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 
 

 END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01030 
 

SPECIAL PROJECT PROCEDURES 
 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01  PERMITS 
 

Upon notice of award, the Contractor shall immediately 
apply for all applicable permits not previously obtained 
by the Owner to do the work from the appropriate 
governmental agency or agencies.  No work shall commence 
until all applicable permits have been obtained and 
copies delivered to the Engineer.  The costs for 
obtaining all permits shall be borne by the Contractor. 

 
1.02  CONNECTIONS TO EXISTING SYSTEM 
 

The Contractor shall perform all work necessary to 
locate, excavate and prepare for connections to the 
terminus of the existing systems all as shown on the 
Drawings or where directed by the Owner/Engineer.  The 
cost for this work and for the actual connection to the 
existing systems shall be included in the price bid for 
the project and shall not result in any additional cost 
to the Owner.  The termination point for each contract 
shall be as shown on the Contract Drawings. 

 
1.03  RELOCATIONS 
 

The Contractor shall be responsible for the coordination 
of the relocation of structures, including but not 
limited to light poles, power poles, signs, sign poles, 
fences, piping, conduits and drains that interfere with 
the positioning of the work as set out on the Drawings. 
No relocation of the items under this Contract shall be 
done without approval from the Engineer. 

 
1.04  EXISTING UNDERGROUND PIPING, STRUCTURES AND UTILITIES 
 

A. The attention of the Contractor is drawn to the fact that 
during excavation, the possibility exists of the 
Contractor encountering various water, sewer, gas, 
telephone, electrical, or other utility lines not shown 
on the Drawings.  The Contractor shall exercise extreme 
care before and during excavation to locate and flag 
these lines as to avoid damage to the existing lines.  
Cost for relocation of all existing lines shall be 
included in the price bid for the project.  Should damage 
occur to an existing line, the Contractor shall bear the 
cost of all repairs. 

 
B. It is the responsibility of the Contractor to ensure that 

all utility or other poles, the stability of which may be 
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endangered by the close proximity of excavation, are 
temporarily stayed in position while work proceeds in the 
vicinity of the pole and that the utility or other 
companies concerned be given reasonable advance notice of 
any such excavation by the Contractor. 

 
C. The existing utility locations are shown without express 

or implied representation, assurance, or guarantee that 
they are complete or correct or that they represent a 
true picture of underground piping to be encountered.  
The Contractor shall be responsible for notifying the 
various utility companies to locate their respective 
utilities in advance of construction in conformance with 
all requirements provided for in the Florida Underground 
Facilities Damage Prevention and Safety Act (Florida 
Statutes, Title XXXIII, Chapter 556). 

 
D. The existing piping and utilities that interfere with new 

construction shall be rerouted as shown, specified, or 
required.  Before any piping and utilities not shown on 
the Drawings are disturbed, the Contractor shall notify 
the Engineer of the location of the pipeline or utility 
and shall reroute or relocate the pipeline or utility as 
directed.  Cost for relocation of existing pipelines or 
utilities shall be included in the price bid for the 
project. 

 
E. The Contractor shall exercise care in any excavation to 

locate all existing piping and utilities.  All utilities 
which do not interfere with complete work shall be 
carefully protected against damage.  Any existing 
utilities damaged in any way by the Contractor shall be 
restored or replaced by the Contractor at his expense as 
directed by the Engineer and/or the owner of the utility. 

 
F. It is intended that wherever existing utilities such as 

water, sewer, gas, telephone, electrical, or other 
service lines must be crossed, deflection of the pipe 
within recommended limits and cover shall be used to 
satisfactorily clear the obstruction unless otherwise 
indicated in the Drawings.  However, when in the opinion 
of the Engineer this procedure is not feasible, he may 
direct the use of fittings for a utilities crossing as 
detailed on the Drawings.  No deflections will be allowed 
in gravity sanitary sewer lines or in existing storm 
sewer lines. 

 
1.05  SUSPENSION OF WORK DUE TO WEATHER 
 

Refer to FDOT Standards and Specifications Book, Section 
8. 

 
 
 
 



 
JAN 2002  

 
01030-3 

1.06  HURRICANE PREPAREDNESS PLAN 
 

A. Within 30 days of the date of Notice to Proceed, the 
Contractor shall submit to the Engineer and Owner a 
Hurricane Preparedness Plan.  The plan should outline the 
necessary measures which the Contractor proposes to 
perform at no additional cost to the Owner in case of a 
hurricane warning. 

 
B. In the event of inclement weather, or whenever Engineer 

shall direct, Contractor shall insure that he and his 
Subcontractors shall carefully protect work and materials 
against damage or injury from the weather.  If, in the 
opinion of the Engineer, any portion of work or materials 
is damaged due to the failure on the part of the 
Contractor or Subcontractors to  protect the work, such 
work and materials shall be removed and replaced at the 
expense of the Contractor. 

 
1.07  POWER SUPPLY 
 

Electricity as may be required for construction and 
permanent power supply, shall be secured and purchased by 
the Contractor. 

 
1.08  SALVAGE 
 

Any existing equipment or material, including, but not 
limited to, valves, pipes, fittings, couplings, etc., 
which   is   removed   or  replaced  as  a  result  of 
construction under this project may be designated as 
salvage by the Engineer or Owner and if so shall be 
protected for a reasonable time until picked up by the 
Owner.  Any equipment or material not worthy of 
salvaging, as directed by the Engineer, shall be disposed 
of by the Contractor at no additional cost. 

 
1.09     DEWATERING 
 

A. The Contractor shall do all groundwater pumping necessary 
to prevent flotation of any part of the work during 
construction operations with his own equipment. 

 
B. The Contractor shall pump out water and wastewater which 

may seep or leak into the excavations for the duration of 
the Contract and with his own equipment.  He shall 
dispose of this water in an appropriate manner. 

 
1.10  ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS 
 

A. Before commencing work on any of the existing pipelines, 
structures or equipment, the Contractor shall notify the 
Engineer, in writing, at least 10 calendar days in 
advance of the date he proposes to commence such work. 
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B. The Contractor shall provide, at his own expense, all 
necessary temporary facilities for access to and for 
protection of, all existing facilities.  The Owner's 
personnel must have ready access at all times to the 
existing facilities.  The Contractor is responsible for 
all damage to existing structures, equipment and 
facilities caused by his construction operations and must 
repair all such damage when and as ordered by the 
Engineer. 

 
1.11  CONSTRUCTION CONDITIONS 
 

The Contractor shall strictly adhere to the specific 
requirements of the governmental unit(s) and/or 
agency(ies) having jurisdiction over the work.  Wherever 
there is a difference in the requirements of a 
jurisdictional body and these Specifications, the more 
stringent shall apply. 
 

1.12  PUBLIC NUISANCE 
 

A. The Contractor shall not create a public nuisance 
including but not limited to encroachment on adjacent 
lands, flooding of adjacent lands, excessive noise or 
dust. 

 
B. Sound levels must meet Manatee County Ordinance #87-34, 

(which amends Ordinance 81-3, The Manatee County Noise 
Control Ordinance).  Sound levels in excess of such 
ordinance are sufficient cause to have the work halted 
until equipment can be quieted to these levels.  Work 
stoppage by the Engineer or County for excessive noise 
shall not relieve the Contractor of the other portions of 
this specification including, but not limited to contract 
time and contract price. 

 
C. No extra charge may be made for time lost due to work 

stoppage resulting from the creation of a public 
nuisance. 

 
1.13  WARRANTIES 
 

A. All material supplied under these Specifications shall be 
warranted by the Contractor and the manufacturers for a 
period of three (3) years.  Warranty period shall 
commence on the date of Owner acceptance. 

 
B. The material shall be warranted to be free from defects 

in workmanship, design and materials.  If any part of the 
system should fail during the warranty period, it shall 
be replaced at no expense to the Owner. 

 
C. The manufacturer's warranty period shall run concurrently 

with the Contractor's warranty or guarantee period.  No 
exception to this provision shall be allowed.  The 
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Contractor shall be responsible for obtaining warranties 
from each of the respective suppliers or manufacturers 
for all the material specified under these contract 
specifications. 

 
D. In the event that the manufacturer is unwilling to 

provide a three-year warranty commencing at the time of 
Owner acceptance, the Contractor shall obtain from the 
manufacturer a four (4) year warranty starting at the 
time of equipment delivery to the job site.  This four-
year warranty shall not relieve the Contractor of the 
three-year warranty starting at the time of Owner 
acceptance of the equipment. 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 

 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01050 
 

FIELD ENGINEERING AND SURVEYING 
 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01  REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. The Contractor shall provide and pay for field surveying 
service required for the project. 

 
B. The Contractor shall furnish and set all necessary stakes 

to establish the lines and grades as shown on the 
Contract Drawings and layout each portion of the Work of 
the Contract. 

 
1. All survey work required in execution of Project. 

 
2. All costs of construction layout shall be included 
in the unit and lump sum prices contained in the 
respective divisions of the Contract Bid Form. 

 
3. Civil, structural or other professional engineering 
services specified or required to execute Contractor’s 
construction methods. 

 
1.02  QUALIFICATION OF SURVEYOR AND ENGINEER 
 

All construction staking shall be conducted by or under 
the supervision of a Florida Registered Professional  
Surveyor and Mapper approved by the Owner.  The 
Contractor shall be responsible for the layout of all 
such lines and grades, which will be subject to 
verification by the Engineer. 

 
1.03  SURVEY REFERENCE POINTS 
 

A. Existing basic horizontal and vertical control points for 
the Project are designated on the Contract Drawings. 

 
B. Locate and protect all survey monumentation, property 

corners and project control points prior to starting work 
and preserve all permanent reference points during 
construction.  All costs associated with the replacement 
of all survey monumentation, property corners and project 
control points shall be borne by the Contractor. 

 
1. Make no changes or relocations without prior 

written notice to Engineer. 
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2. Report to Engineer when any reference point is lost 

or destroyed, or requires relocation because of 
necessary changes in grades or locations. 

 
3. Require surveyor to replace project control points 

which may be lost or destroyed. 
 

4. Establish replacements based on original survey 
control. 

 
1.04  PROJECT SURVEY REQUIREMENTS 
 

The Contractor shall establish temporary bench marks as 
needed, referenced to data established by survey control 
points. 

 
1.05  RECORDS 
 

Maintain a complete, accurate log of all control and 
survey work as it progresses. 

 
The Contractor shall employ a Professional Engineer or 
Surveyor registered in the State of Florida to verify 
survey data and properly prepare record drawings on mylar 
and CDs.  The Record Drawings, together with two copies, 
shall be certified by the licensed professional and shall 
be submitted to the Owner/Engineer. 

 
1.06  SUBMITTALS 
 

A. Submit name and address of Professional Surveyor and 
Mapper to Engineer for Owner’s approval. 

 
B. Submit certificate signed by the Professional Surveyor 

and Mapper certifying that elevations and locations of 
improvements are in conformance, or nonconformance, with 
Contract Documents. 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01090 
 

REFERENCE STANDARDS 
 
 
PART 1   GENERAL 
 
1.01  REQUIREMENTS 
 

Abbreviations and acronyms used in Contract Documents to 
identify reference standards. 

 
1.02  A. Application:  When a standard is specified by 

reference, comply with requirements and 
recommendations stated in that standard, except 
when requirements are modified by the Contract 
Documents, or applicable codes established stricter 
standards. 

 
B. Publication Date:  The most recent publication in 

effect on the date of issue of Contract Documents, 
except when a specific publication date is 
specified. 

 
1.03  ABBREVIATIONS, NAMES AND ADDRESSES OR ORGANIZATIONS 
 

Obtain copies of reference standards direct from 
publication source, when needed for proper performance of 
work, or when required for submittal by Contract 
Documents. 

 
AA     Aluminum Association 

    818 Connecticut Avenue, N.W. 
    Washington, DC  20006 

 
AASHTO    American Association of State Highway 

    and Transportation Officials 
    444 North Capital Street, N.W. 
    Washington, DC  20001 

 
ACI     American Concrete Institute 

    Box 19150 
    Reford Station 
    Detroit, MI  48219 

 
AI     Asphalt Institute 

    Asphalt Institute Building 
    College Park, MD  20740 

 
AISC     American Institute of Steel Construction 

    1221 Avenue of the Americas 
    New York, NY  10020 



AISI    American Iron and Steel Institute 
   1000 16th Street NW 
   Washington, DC  20036 

 
ANSI    American National Standards Institute 

   1430 Broadway 
   New York, NY  10018 

 
ASHRAE   American Society of Heating, Refrigerating 

   and Air Conditioning Engineers 
   179l Tullie Circle, N.E. 
   Atlanta, GA  30329 

 
ASME    American Society of Mechanical Engineers 

   345 East 47th Street 
   New York, NY  10017 

 
ASTM    American Society for Testing and Materials 

   1916 Race Street 
   Philadelphia, PA  19103 

 
AWWA    American Water Works Association 

   6666 West Quincy Avenue 
   Denver, CO  80235 

 
AWS    American Welding Society 

   2501 N.W. 7th Street 
   Miami, FL  33125 

 
CRSI    Concrete Reinforcing Steel Institute 

   180 North LaSalle Street, Suite 2110 
   Chicago, IL  60601 

 
FDEP    Florida Department of Environmental Protection 

   3900 Commonwealth Blvd.   Tallahassee, Florida 
   32399 

 
FDOT    Florida Department of Transportation 

   Standards Specifications for Road and  
   Bridge Construction 
   Maps & Publication Sales - Mail Station 12 
   605 Suwannee St. 
   Tallahassee, FL   32399-0450 
 

FS    Federal Specification 
   General Services Administration 
   Specifications and Consumer Information 
   Distribution Section (WFSIS) 
   Washington Navy Yard, Bldg. 197 
   Washington, DC  20407 

 
MCUOD   Manatee County Utility Operations Department 
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  4410 66th St. W. 
  Bradenton, FL  34210 

 
MLSFA   Metal Lath/Steel Framing Association 

  221 North LaSalle Street 
  Chicago, IL  60601 
   

MMA   Monorail Manufacturer's Association 
  1326 Freeport Road 
  Pittsburgh, PA  15238 

 
NAAMM   National Association of Architectural 

  Metal Manufacturers 
  221 North LaSalle Street 
  Chicago, IL  60601 

 
NEMA   National Electrical Manufacturer's Assoc. 

  2101 L Street N.W. 
  Washington, DC  20037 

 
OHSA    Occupational Safety and Health Assoc. 
        5807 Breckenridge Pkwy., Suite A 
        Tampa, FL 33610-4249 

 
PCA   Portland Cement Association 

  5420 Old Orchard Road 
  Skokie, IL  20076 

 
PCI   Prestressed Concrete Institute 

  20 North Wacker Drive 
  Chicago, IL  60606 

 
SDI   Steel Door Institute 

  712 Lakewood Center North 
  Cleveland, OH  44107 

 
SMACNA  Sheet Metal and Air Conditioning 

  Contractor's National Association 
  8224 Old Court House Road 
  Vienna, VA  22180 

 
SSPC   Steel Structures Painting Council 

  402 24th Street, Suite 600 
  Pittsburgh, PA   15213 

 
 
 

SWFWMD  Southwest Florida Water Management District 



  2379 Broad Street 
  Brooksville, FL 34604-6899 

 
UL    Underwriter's Laboratories, Inc. 

   333 Pfingston Road 
   Northbrook, IL  60062 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01150 
 

MEASUREMENT AND PAYMENT 
 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01  SCOPE 
 

A. The scope of this section of the Contract Documents is to 
further define the items included in each Bid Item in the 
Bid Form section of the Contract Documents.  Payment will 
be made based on the specified items included in the 
description in this section for each bid item. 

 
B. All contract prices included in the Bid Form section will 

be full compensation for all shop drawings, working 
drawings, labor, materials, tools, equipment and 
incidentals necessary to complete the construction as 
shown on the Drawings and/or as specified in the Contract 
Documents to be performed under this Contract.  Actual 
quantities of each item bid on a unit price basis will be 
determined upon completion of the construction in the 
manner set up for each item in this section of the 
Specifications.  Payment for all items listed in the Bid 
Form will constitute full compensation for all work shown 
and/or specified to be performed under this Contract. 

 
1.02  ESTIMATED QUANTITIES 
 

The quantities shown are approximate and are given only 
as a basis of calculation upon which the award of the 
Contract is to be made.  The Owner/Engineer does not 
assume any responsibility for the final quantities, nor 
shall the Contractor claim misunderstanding because of 
such estimate of quantities.  Final payment will be made 
only for satisfactorily completed quantity of each item. 

 
1.03  WORK OUTSIDE AUTHORIZED LIMITS 
 

No payment will be made for work constructed outside the 
authorized limits of work. 

 
1.04  MEASUREMENT STANDARDS 
 

Unless otherwise specified for the particular items 
involved, all measurements of distance shall be taken 
horizontally or vertically. 

 
1.05  AREA MEASUREMENTS 
 

In the measurement of items to be paid for on the basis 
of area of finished work, the lengths and/or widths to be 
used in the calculations shall be the final dimensions 
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measured along the surface of the completed work within 
the neat lines shown or designated. 

 
1.06  LUMP SUM ITEMS 
 

Where payment for items is shown to be paid for on a lump 
sum basis, no separate payment will be made for any item 
of work required to complete the lump sum items.  Lump 
sum contracts shall be complete, tested and fully 
operable prior to request for final payment. 

 
1.07  UNIT PRICE ITEM 
 

Separate payment will be made for the items of work 
described herein and listed on the Bid Form.  Any related 
work not specifically listed, but required for 
satisfactory completion of the work shall be considered 
to be included in the scope of the appropriate listed 
work items. 

 
No separate payment will be made for the following items 
and the cost of such work shall be included in the 
applicable pay items of work.  Final payments shall not 
be  requested by the Contractor or made by the Owner 
until as-built (record) drawings have been submitted and 
approved by the Engineer. 

 
1. Shop Drawings, Working Drawings. 
2. Clearing, grubbing and grading except as 

hereinafter specified. 
3. Trench excavation, including necessary pavement 

removal and rock removal, except as otherwise 
specified. 

4. Dewatering and disposal of surplus water. 
5. Structural fill, backfill, and grading. 
6. Replacement of unpaved roadways, and shrubbery 

plots. 
7. Cleanup and miscellaneous work. 
8. Foundation and borrow materials, except as 

hereinafter specified. 
9. Testing and placing system in operation. 
10. Any material and equipment required to be installed 

and utilized for the tests.  
11. Pipe, structures, pavement replacement, asphalt and 

shell driveways and/or appurtenances included 
within the limits of lump sum work, unless 
otherwise shown. 

12. Maintaining the existing quality of service during 
construction. 

13. Maintaining or detouring of traffic. 
14. Appurtenant work as required for a complete and 

operable system. 
15. Seeding and hydromulching. 
16. As-built Record Drawings. 
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BID ITEM 1- MOBILIZATION 
 

Measurement and payment for this Bid Item shall include 
full compensation for the required 100 percent (100%) 
Performance Bond, 100 Percent (100%) Payment Bond, all 
required insurance for the project and the Contractor's 
mobilization and demobilization costs as shown in the Bid 
Form. 

 
Payment for mobilization shall not exceed 10 percent 
(10%) of the total Contract cost unless the Contractor 
can prove to the Owner that his actual mobilization cost 
exceeds 10 percent (10%). 

 
BID ITEM 2- MISCELLANEOUS WORK AND CLEANUP 
 
Payment for all work included under this Bid Item shall 
be made at the Contract lump sum price bid listed in the 
Bid Form and shall represent full compensation for all 
labor, materials and equipment required to perform all 
the work as shown on the Contract Drawings and specified 
herein and any other miscellaneous work not specifically 
included for payment under other Bid Items obviously 
necessary to complete the Contract.  Partial payments 
will be based on the breakdown of the Bid Item in 
accordance with the Schedule of Values submitted by the 
Contractor and approved by the Engineer.  Payment shall 
also include full compensation for project photographs, 
as-builts record drawings, project signs, traffic 
control, rubbish and spoil removal, repair, replacement 
or relocation of all signs, walls, private irrigation 
systems and related items and any and all other items 
required to complete the project in accordance with 
Contract Documents. 

 
BID ITEM 3- DISCRETIONARY WORK 

 
Payment for all work under this Bid Item and listed in 
the Bid Form shall be made only at the Owner's discretion 
in order to satisfactorily complete the project in 
accordance with the Plans and Specifications. 

 
 

BID ITEM 4- WATER MAINS 
 

Payment for all work included in this Bid Item shall be 
made at the applicable Contract unit price bid per the 
schedule of prices for furnishing and installing the 
listed diameter water main pipe and fittings as shown on 
the Contract Drawings and listed in the Bid Form. 
Installation shall either be by open cut or direction 
drill.  Open cut installation pipe material shall be PVC 
(AWWA C-900).  Directional Drill installation pipe 
material shall be HDPE (DR11).  Slip lining shall be 
performed using Polyester reinforced Polyethylene pipe. 
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Measurement and Payment shall be made for the actual 
length of the listed diameter pipe installed (including 
fittings) and will represent full compensation for all 
labor, materials, excavation, including rock, dewatering, 
bedding, installation of tracer wire, backfill, 
compaction, testing, disinfection, temporary blow-offs, 
all surface restoration including sodding, driveway and 
sidewalk restoration, curb replacement, replacement of 
existing utilities, any required roadway restoration, and 
any equipment required to complete these Bid Items.  No 
additional compensation will be made for excavation below 
the bottom of the pipe, for rock removal or bedding and 
backfill material, or for repair of any trench 
settlement. 

 
 
BID ITEM 5- GATE VALVES 

 
Payment for all work included in this Bid Item shall be 
made at the applicable Contract unit price bid per each 
valve for furnishing and installing the listed diameter 
valve, box, cover and concrete pad as shown on the 
Contract Drawings and listed on the Bid Form.  Payment 
shall represent full compensation for all labor, 
material, excavation, including rock as necessary, 
bedding, backfill, compaction, testing and disinfection 
and equipment required to complete these Bid Items. 

 
BID ITEM 6- HYDRANT ASSEMBLY 

 
Payment for all work included in this Bid Item shall be 
made at the applicable Contract unit price bid per each 
hydrant assembly, including hydrant lead, tee, gate 
valve, box cover, concrete pads, restraining rods and/or 
thrust blocks, as shown on the Contract Drawings and 
listed on the Bid Form.  Payment shall represent full 
compensation for all labor, material, equipment, 
excavation, including rock, bedding, backfill, 
compaction, testing and disinfection required to complete 
this Bid Item. 

 
 

BID ITEM 7- WATER SERVICE/METER RECONNECTIONS 
 
Payment for all work included in these Bid Items shall be 
made at the applicable Contract unit price bid per each 
reconnection type for furnishing and installing the 
listed individual services, services saddles on water 
mains, installation of meters supplied by the COUNTY, 
meter boxes and reconnection of service lines at the 
property line  as shown on the Contract Drawings and 
listed on the Bid Form.  Payment shall represent full 
compensation for all labor, material, excavation, 
including rock, bedding, backfill, compaction, testing 
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and disinfection, surface restoration and equipment 
required to complete these Bid Items. 
 
 
BID ITEM 8- ON-SITE WATER SERVICE CONNECTIONS 
 
Payment for all work included in these Bid Items shall be 
made at the applicable Contract unit price bid per each 
reconnection type for furnishing and installing the 
listed individual services lines, and connection of the 
new service lines to existing service lines as shown on 
the Contract Drawings and listed on the Bid Form.  
Payment shall represent full compensation for all labor, 
material, excavation, including rock, bedding, backfill, 
compaction, testing and disinfection, surface restoration 
and equipment required to complete these Bid Items. 
 

 
          BID ITEM 9- GROUT FILL EXISTING PIPE   

 
Payment for all work included in this bid item shall be 
at the applicable contract unit price per foot for 
furnishing and installing grout fill in the existing 
water mains as shown on the contract drawings and listed 
in the Bid Form.  There will be no separate pay items for 
the different pipe diameters. Payment shall represent 
compensation for all labor, equipment and materials and 
incidentals necessary to complete the work, ready for 
approval and acceptance by the engineer/owner. 

 
 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 



SECTION 01152 
 

REQUESTS FOR PAYMENT 
 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01  REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

Submit Applications for Payment to the Project Manager or 
as directed at the preconstruction meeting, in accordance 
with the schedule established by Conditions of the 
Contract and Agreement between Owner and Contractor. 

 
1.02  FORMAT AND DATA REQUIRED 
 

A. Submit payment requests in the form provided by the Owner 
with itemized data typed in accordance with the Bid Form. 

 
B. Provide construction photographs in accordance with 

Contract Documents. 
 
1.03  SUBSTANTIATING DATA FOR PROGRESS PAYMENTS 
 

A. When the Owner or the Engineer requires substantiating 
data, Contractor shall submit suitable information with a 
cover letter. 

 
B. Submit one copy of data and cover letter for each copy of 

application. 
 
1.04  PREPARATION OF APPLICATION FOR FINAL PAYMENT 
 

Fill in application form as specified for progress 
payments. 

 
1.05  SUBMITTAL PROCEDURE 

 
A. Submit applications for payment at the times stipulated 

in the Agreement. 
 

B. Number: Three (3) copies of each application; all signed 
and certified by the Contractor. 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)  
 
 
 END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01153 
 

CHANGE ORDER PROCEDURES 
 
 
PART 1    GENERAL 
 
1.01  DEFINITION 
 

A. Change Order:  See General Conditions. 
 

B. Field Directive Change:  See General Conditions. 
 
1.02  REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. The Contractor shall promptly implement change order 
procedures: 

 
1. Provide full written data required to evaluate 

changes. 
 

2. Maintain detailed records of work done on a time-
and-material/force account basis. 

 
3. Provide full documentation to Engineer on request. 

 
B. The Contractor shall designate a member of the 

Contractor's organization who: 
 

1. Is authorized to accept changes to the Work. 
 

2. Is responsible for informing others in the 
Contractor's employ of the authorized changes into 
the Work. 

 
C. The Board of County Commissioners executes all Change 

Orders. 
 
1.03  PRELIMINARY PROCEDURES 
 

A. Project Manager may initiate changes by submitting a 
Request to Contractor.  Request will include: 

 
1. Detailed description of the change, products, costs 

and location of the change in the Project. 
 

2. Supplementary or revised Drawings and 
Specifications. 

 
3. The projected time extension for making the change. 
 
4. A specified period of time during which the 

requested price will be considered valid. 
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5. Such request is for information only and is not an 
instruction to execute the changes, nor to stop 
work in progress. 

 
B. Contractor may initiate changes by submitting a written 

notice to the Project Manager, containing: 
 

1. Description of the proposed changes. 
 

2. Statement of the reason for making the changes. 
 

3. Statement of the effect on the Contract Sum and the 
Contract Time. 

 
4. Statement of the effect on the work of separate 

contractors. 
 

5. Documentation supporting any change in Contract Sum 
or Contract Time, as appropriate. 

 
1.04  FIELD DIRECTIVE CHANGE  
 

A. In lieu of a Change Order, the Project Manager may issue 
a Field Directive change for the Contractor to proceed 
with additional work within the original intent of the 
Project. 

 
B. Field Directive change will describe changes in the work, 

 with attachments of backup information to define details 
of the change. 

 
C. Contractor must sign and date the Field Directive change 

to indicate agreement with the terms therein. 
 
1.05  DOCUMENTATION OF PROPOSALS AND CLAIMS 
 

A. Support each quotation for a lump sum proposal and for 
each unit price which has not previously been 
established, with sufficient substantiating data to allow 
the Engineer/Owner to evaluate the quotation. 

 
B. On request, provide additional data to support time and 

cost computations: 
 

1. Labor required. 
 

2. Equipment required. 
 

3. Products required. 
 

a. Recommended source of purchase and unit cost. 
b. Quantities required. 

 
4. Taxes, insurance and bonds. 
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5. Credit for work deleted from Contract, similarly 

documented. 
 

6. Overhead and profit. 
 

7. Justification for any change in Contract Time. 
 

C. Support each claim for additional costs and for work done 
on a time-and-material/force account basis, with 
documentation as required for a lump-sum proposal, plus 
additional information. 

 
1. Name of the Owner's authorized agent who ordered 

the work and date of the order. 
 

2. Date and time work was performed and by whom. 
 

3. Time record, summary of hours work and hourly rates 
paid. 

 
4. Receipts and invoices for: 
 

a. Equipment used, listing dates and time of use. 
b. Products used, listing of quantities. 
c. Subcontracts. 

 
1.06  PREPARATION OF CHANGE ORDERS 
 

A. Project Manager will prepare each Change Order. 
 

B. Form: see Section 00550 for sample form. 
 

C. Change Order will describe changes in the Work, both 
additions and deletions, with attachments as necessary to 
define details of the change. 

 
D. Change Order will provide an accounting of the adjustment 

in the Contract Sum and in the Contract Time. 
 
1.07  LUMP SUM/FIXED PRICE CHANGE ORDER 
 

A. Project Manager initiates the form, including a 
description of the changes involved and attachments based 
upon documents and proposals submitted by the Contractor, 
or requests from the Owner, or both. 

 
B. Once the form has been completed, all copies should be 

sent to Contractor for approval.  After approval by 
Contractor, all copies should be sent to Owner for 
approval.  The Owner will distribute executed copies 
after approval by the Board of County Commissioners. 
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1.08  UNIT PRICE CHANGE ORDER 
 

A. Contents of Change Orders will be based on, either: 
 

1. Owner's definition of the scope of the required 
changes. 

 
2. Contractor's Proposal for a change, as approved by 

the Owner. 
 

3. Survey of completed work. 
 

B. The amounts of the unit prices to be: 
 

1. Those stated in the Agreement. 
 

2. Those mutually agreed upon between Owner and 
Contractor. 

 
1.09  TIME AND MATERIAL/FORCE ACCOUNT CHANGE ORDER/CONSTRUCTION 

CHANGE AUTHORIZATION 
 

A. At completion of the change, Contractor shall submit 
itemized accounting and supporting data as provided in 
the Article "Documentation of Proposals and Claims" of 
this Section. 

 
B. Engineer will determine the allowable cost of such work, 

as provided in General Conditions and Supplementary 
Conditions. 

 
C. Engineer will sign and date the Change Order to establish 

the change in Contract Sum and in Contract Time. 
 

D. Owner and Contractor will sign and date the Change Order 
to indicate their agreement therewith. 

 
1.10  CORRELATION WITH CONTRACTOR'S SUBMITTALS 
 

A. Periodically revise Schedule of Values and Application 
for Payment forms to record each change as a separate 
item of work, and to record the adjusted Contract Sum. 

 
B. Periodically revise the Construction Schedule to reflect 

each change in Contract Time. 
 

1. Revise sub schedules to show changes for other 
items of work affected by the changes. 

 
C. Upon completion of work under a Change Order, enter 

pertinent changes in Record Documents. 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
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PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)  
 

 
 END OF SECTION  
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SECTION 01200 
 

PROJECT MEETINGS 
 
 
PART 1    GENERAL 
 
1.01      REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. The Owner or Engineer shall schedule the pre-construction 
meeting, periodic progress meetings and special meetings, 
if required, throughout progress of work. 

 
B. Representatives of contractors, subcontractors and 

suppliers attending meetings shall be qualified and 
authorized to act on behalf of the entity each 
represents. 

 
C. The Contractor shall attend meetings to ascertain that 

work is expedited consistent with Contract Documents and 
construction schedules. 

 
1.02      PRE-CONSTRUCTION MEETING 
 

A. Attendance: 
 

1. Owner's Engineer. 
2. Owner's Project Manager 
3. Contractor. 
4. Resident Project Representative. 
5. Related Labor Contractor's Superintendent. 
6. Major Subcontractors. 
7. Major Suppliers. 
8. Others as appropriate. 

 
B. Suggested Agenda: 

 
1. Distribution and discussion of: 

 
a. List of major subcontractors. 
b. Projected Construction Schedules. 
c. Coordination of Utilities 

 
2. Critical work sequencing. 

 
3. Project Coordination. 

 
a. Designation of responsible personnel. 
b. Emergency contact persons with phone numbers. 

 
4. Procedures and processing of: 

 
a. Field decisions. 
b. Submittals. 
c. Change Orders. 
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d. Applications for Payment. 
 

5. Procedures for maintaining Record Documents. 
 

6. Use of premises: 
 

a. Office, work and storage areas. 
b. Owner's REQUIREMENTS. 

 
7. Temporary utilities. 

 
8. Housekeeping procedures. 

 
9. Liquidated damages. 

 
10. Equal Opportunity Requirements. 

 
11. Laboratory testing. 

 
12. Job meetings. 

 
1.03      PROGRESS MEETINGS 
 

A. Schedule regular meetings.  The progress meetings may be 
held every 30 days or less with the first meeting 30 days 
after the pre-construction meeting. 

 
B. Hold special meetings as required. 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 
 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01310 
 

CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULE & PROJECT RESTRAINTS 
 
 
PART 1    GENERAL 
 
1.01      GENERAL 
 

A. Construction under this contract must be coordinated with 
the Owner and accomplished in a logical order to maintain 
utilization and flow through existing facilities and 
public properties and rights-of-way and to allow 
construction to be completed within the time allowed by 
Contract Documents and in the manner set forth in the 
Contract. 

 
1.02      CONSTRUCTION SCHEDULING GENERAL PROVISIONS 
 

A. No work shall be done between 7:00 p.m. and 7:00 a.m. nor 
on weekends or legal holidays without written permission 
of the Owner.  However, emergency work may be done 
without prior permission. 

 
B. Night work may be established by the Contractor as 

regular procedure with the written permission of the 
Owner.  Such permission, however, may be revoked at any 
time by the Owner if the Contractor fails to maintain 
adequate equipment and supervision for the proper 
execution and control of the work at night. 

 
C. Due to potential health hazards and requirements of the 

State of Florida and the U.S. Environmental Protection 
Agency, existing facilities must be maintained in 
operation. 

 
D. The Contractor shall be fully responsible for providing 

all temporary piping, plumbing, electrical hook-ups, 
lighting, temporary structure, or other materials, 
equipment and systems required to maintain the existing 
facility's operations.  All details of temporary piping 
and temporary construction are not necessarily shown on 
the Drawings or covered in the Specifications.  However, 
this does not relieve the Contractor of the 
responsibility to insure that construction will not 
interrupt proper facility operations. 

 
E. The Contractor shall designate an authorized 

representative of his firm who shall be responsible for 
development and maintenance of the schedule and of 
progress and payment reports.  This representative of the 
Contractor shall have direct project control and complete 
authority to act on behalf of the Contractor in 
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fulfilling the commitments of the Contractor's schedule. 
 

1.03      PROGRESS OF THE WORK 
 

The work shall be executed with such progress as may be 
required to prevent any delay to the general completion 
of the work.  The work shall be executed at such times 
and in or on such parts of the project and with such 
forces, materials and equipment to assure completion of 
the work in the time established by the Contract and in  
the manner set forth in the Contract. 

 
PART 2    PRODUCTS 
 
2.01      GENERAL REQUIREMENTS 
 

A. The Contractor shall submit a critical path schedule as 
described herein. 

 
B. The planning, scheduling, management and execution of the 

work is the sole responsibility of the Contractor.  The 
progress schedule requirement is established to allow 
Engineer to review Contractor's planning, scheduling, 
management and execution of the work; to assist Engineer 
in evaluating work progress and make progress payments 
and to allow other contractors to cooperate and 
coordinate their activities with those of the Contractor. 

 
2.02      FORM OF SCHEDULES 
 

A. Prepare schedules in the form of a horizontal bar chart 
diagram.  The diagram shall be time-scaled and sequenced 
by work areas.  Horizontal time scale shall identify the 
first work day of each week. 

 
B. Activities shall be at least as detailed as the Schedule 

of Values.  Activity durations shall be in whole working 
days.  In addition, man-days shall be shown for each 
activity or tabulated in an accompanying report. 

 
C. Diagrams shall be neat and legible and submitted on 

sheets at least 8-1/2 inches by 11 inches suitable for 
reproduction.  Scale and spacing shall allow space for 
notations and future revisions. 

 
D. The schedules shall be prepared and submitted using the 

latest version of Microsoft Project, or other Owner 
approved software. 

 
2.03      CONTENT OF SCHEDULES 
 

A. Each monthly schedule shall be based on data as of the 
last day of the current pay period. 
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B. Description for each activity shall be brief, but convey 

the scope of work described. 
 

C. Activities shall identify all items of work that must be 
accomplished to achieve substantial completion, such as 
items pertaining to Contractor's installation and testing 
activities; items pertaining to the approval of 
regulatory agencies; contractor's time required for 
submittals, fabrication and deliveries; the time required 
by Engineer to review all submittals as set forth in the 
Contract Documents; items of work required of Owner to 
support pre-operational, startup and final testing; time 
required for the relocation of utilities.  Activities 
shall also identify interface milestones with the work of 
other contractors performing work under separate 
contracts with Owner. 

 
D. Schedules shall show the complete sequence of 

construction by activities.  Dates for beginning and 
completion of each activity shall be indicated as well as 
projected percentage of completion for each activity as 
of the first day of each month. 

 
E. Submittal schedule for shop drawing review, product data, 

and samples shall show the date of Contractor submittal 
and the date approved submittals will be required by the 
Engineer, consistent with the time frames established in 
the Specifications. 

 
F. For Contract change orders granting time extensions, the 

impact on the Contract date(s) shall equal the calendar-
day total time extension specified for the applicable 
work in the Contract change orders. 

 
G. For actual delays, add activities prior to each delayed 

activity on the appropriate critical path(s).  Data on 
the added activities of this type shall portray all steps 
leading to the delay and shall further include the 
following:  separate activity identification, activity 
description indicating cause of the delay, activity 
duration consistent with whichever set of dates below 
applies, the actual start and finish dates of the delay 
or, if the delay is not finished, the actual start date 
and estimated completion date. 

 
H. For potential delays, add an activity prior to each 

potentially delayed activity on the appropriate critical 
path(s).  Data for added activities of this type shall 
include alternatives available to mitigate the delay 
including acceleration alternatives and further show the 
following:  separate activity identification, activity 
description indicating cause of the potential delay and 
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activity duration equal to zero work days. 
 
2.04      SUPPORTING NARRATIVE 
 

A. Status and scheduling reports identified below shall 
contain a narrative to document the project status, to 
explain the basis of Contractor's determination of 
durations, describe the Contract conditions and 
restraints incorporated into the schedule and provide an 
analysis pertaining to potential problems and practical 
steps to mitigate them. 

 
B. The narrative shall specifically include: 

 
1. Actual completion dates for activities completed 

during the monthly report period and actual start  
dates for activities commenced during the monthly 
report period. 

 
2. Anticipated start dates for activities scheduled to 

commence during the following monthly report 
period. 

 
3. Changes in the duration of any activity and minor 

logic changes. 
 

4. The progress along the critical path in terms of 
days ahead or behind the Contract date. 

 
5. If the Monthly Status Report indicates an avoidable 

delay to the Contract completion date or interim 
completion dates as specified in the Agreement, 
Contractor shall identify the problem, cause and 
the activities affected and provide an explanation 
of the proposed corrective action to meet the 
milestone dates involved or to mitigate further 
delays. 

 
6. If the delay is thought to be unavoidable, the 

Contractor shall identify the problem, cause, 
duration, specific activities affected and  
restraints of each activity. 

 
7. The narrative shall also discuss all change order 

activities whether included or not in the 
revised/current schedule of legal status.  Newly 
introduced change order work activities and the CPM 
path(s) that they affect, must be specifically 
identified.  All change order work activities added 
to the schedule shall conform with the sequencing 
and Contract Time requirements of the applicable 
Change Order. 
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8. Original Contract date(s) shall not be changed 
except by Contract change order.  A revision need 
not be submitted when the foregoing situations 
arise unless required by Engineer.  Review of a 
report containing added activities will not be 
construed to be concurrence with the duration or 
restraints for such added activities; instead the 
corresponding data as ultimately incorporated into 
the applicable Contract change order shall govern. 

 
9. Should Engineer require additional data, this 

information shall be supplied by Contractor within 
10 calendar days. 

 
2.05      SUBMITTALS 
 

A. Contractor shall submit estimated and preliminary 
progress schedules (as identified in the Terms and 
Conditions of the Contract and the General Conditions), 
monthly status reports, a start-up schedule and an as-
built schedule report all as specified herein. 

 
B. All schedules, including estimated and preliminary 

schedules, shall be in conformance with the Contract 
Documents. 

 
C. The finalized progress schedule discussed in the Contract 

Documents shall be the first monthly status report and as 
such shall be in conformance with all applicable 
specifications contained herein. 

 
D. Monthly Status Report submittals shall include three 

copies of a time-scaled (days after notice to proceed) 
diagram showing all contract activities and supporting 
narrative.  The initial detailed schedule shall use the 
notice to proceed as the start date.  The finalized 
schedule, if concurred with by Owner, shall be the work 
plan to be used by the contractor for planning, 
scheduling, managing and executing the work. 

 
E. The schedule diagram shall be formatted as above.  The 

diagram shall include (1) all detailed activities 
included in the preliminary and estimated schedule 
submittals, (2) calendar days prior to substantial 
completion, (3) summary activities for the remaining  
days.  The critical path activities shall be identified, 
including critical paths for interim dates, if possible. 

 
F. The Contractor shall submit monthly progress schedules 

with each month's application for payment. 
 

G. Contractor shall submit three monthly status reports  
which will be retained by the Owner and Engineer. 
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2.06      MONTHLY STATUS REPORTS 
 

A. Contractor shall submit three copies of detailed schedule 
status reports on a monthly basis with the Application 
for Payment.  The first such status report shall be 
submitted with the first Application for Payment and 
include data as of the last day of the pay period.  The 
Monthly Report shall include a "marked-up" copy of the 
latest detailed schedule of legal status and a supporting 
narrative including updated information as described 
above. The Monthly Report will be reviewed by Engineer 
and Contractor at a monthly schedule meeting and 
Contractor will address Engineer's comments on the 
subsequent monthly report.  Monthly status reports shall 
be the basis for evaluating Contractor's progress. 

 
B. The "marked-up" diagram shall show, for the latest 

detailed schedule of legal status, percentages of 
completion for all activities, actual start and finish 
dates and remaining durations, as appropriate.  
Activities not previously included in the latest detailed 
schedule of legal status shall be added, except that 
contractual dates will not be changed except by change 
order.  Review of a marked-up diagram by Engineer will 
not be construed to constitute concurrence with the time 
frames,  duration, or sequencing for such added 
activities; instead the corresponding data as ultimately 
incorporated into an appropriate change order shall 
govern. 

 
2.07      STARTUP SCHEDULE 
 

A. At least 60 calendar days prior to the date of 
substantial completion, Contractor shall submit a time-
scaled (days after notice to proceed) diagram detailing 
the work to take place in the period between 60 days 
prior to substantial completion, together with a 
supporting narrative.  Engineer shall have 10 calendar 
days after receipt of the submittal to respond.  Upon 
receipt of Engineer's comments, Contractor shall make the 
necessary revisions and submit the revised schedule 
within 10 calendar days.  The resubmittal, if concurred 
with by Owner, shall be the Work Plan to be used by 
Contractor for planning, managing, scheduling and 
executing the remaining work leading to substantial 
completion. 

 
B. The time-scaled diagram shall use the latest schedule of 

legal status for those activities completed ahead of the 
last 60 calendar days prior to substantial completion and 
detailed activities for the remaining 60-day period 
within the time frames outlined in the latest schedule of 
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legal status. 
 

C. Contractor will be required to continue the requirement 
for monthly reports, as outlined above.  In preparing 
this report, Contractor must assure that the schedule is 
consistent with the progress noted in the startup 
schedule. 

 
2.08      REVISIONS 
 

A. All revised Schedule Submittals shall be made in the same 
form and detail as the initial submittal and shall be 
accompanied by an explanation of the reasons for such 
revisions, all of which shall be subject to review by 
Engineer and concurrence by Owner.  The revision shall 
incorporate all previously made changes to reflect 
current as-built conditions.  Minor changes to the 
approved submittal may be approved at monthly meetings; a 
minor change is not considered a revision in the context 
of this paragraph. 

 
B. A revised schedule submittal shall be submitted for 

review, when required by Engineer, for one of the 
following reasons: 

 
1. Owner or Engineer directs a change that affects the 

date(s) specified in the Agreement or alters the 
length of a critical path. 

 
2. Contractor elects a change that affects the date(s) 

specified in the Agreement or alters the length of 
a critical path. 

 
C. If, prior to agreement on an equitable adjustment to the 

Contract time, Engineer requires revisions to the 
schedule in order to evaluate planned progress, 
Contractor shall provide an interim revised submittal for 
review with change effect(s) incorporated as directed.  
Interim revisions to the documents which are recommended 
to the Owner for concurrence will be incorporated in the 
next Monthly Status Report. 

 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 

 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01340 
 

SHOP DRAWINGS, PROJECT DATA AND SAMPLES 
 
 
PART 1    GENERAL 
 
1.01      REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. The Contractor shall submit to the Engineer for review 
and approval:  working drawings, shop drawings, test 
reports and data on materials and equipment (hereinafter 
in this section called data), and material samples 
(hereinafter in this section called samples) as are 
required for the proper control of work, including, but 
not limited to those working drawings, shop drawings, 
data and samples for materials and equipment specified 
elsewhere in the Specifications and in the Contract 
Drawings. 

 
B. Within thirty (30) calendar days after the effective date 

of the Agreement, the Contractor shall submit to the 
Engineer, a complete list of preliminary data on items 
for which Shop Drawings are to be submitted.  Included in 
this list shall be the names of all proposed 
manufacturers furnishing specified items and the date on 
which each Shop Drawing shall be submitted.  Review of 
this list by the Engineer shall in no way relieve the 
Contractor from submitting complete Shop Drawings and 
providing materials, equipment, etc., fully in accordance 
with the Specifications.  This procedure is required in 
order to expedite final review of Shop Drawings. 

 
C. The Contractor is to maintain an accurate updated 

submittal log and will bring this log to each scheduled 
progress meeting with the Owner and the Engineer.  This 
log should include the following items: 

 
1. Submittal description and number assigned. 
2. Date to Engineer. 
3. Date returned to Contractor (from Engineer). 
4. Status of Submittal (No exceptions taken, returned 

for confirmation or resubmittal, rejected). 
5. Date of Resubmittal and Return (as applicable). 
6. Date material released (for fabrication). 
7. Projected date of fabrication. 
8. Projected date of delivery to site. 
9. Projected date and required lead time so that 

product installation does not delay contact. 
10. Status of O&M manuals submitted. 

 
 

 
 
1.03      CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITY 
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A. It is the duty of the Contractor to check all drawings, 

data and samples prepared by or for him before submitting 
them to the Engineer for review.  Each and every copy of 
the Drawings and data shall bear Contractor's stamp 
showing that they have been so checked.  Shop drawings 
submitted to the Engineer without the Contractor's stamp 
will be returned to the Contractor for conformance with 
this requirement.  Shop drawings shall indicate any 
deviations in the submittal from requirements of the 
contract Documents. 

 
B. Determine and verify: 

 
1. Field measurements. 
2. Field construction criteria. 
3. Catalog numbers and similar data. 
4. Conformance with Specifications and indicate all 

variances from the Specifications. 
 

C. The Contractor shall furnish the Engineer a schedule of 
Shop Drawing submittals fixing the respective dates for 
the submission of shop and working drawings, the 
beginning of manufacture, testing and installation of 
materials, supplies and equipment.  This schedule shall 
indicate those that are critical to the progress 
schedule. 

 
D. The Contractor shall not begin any of the work covered by 

a drawing, data, or a sample returned for correction 
until a revision or correction thereof has been reviewed 
and returned to him, by the Engineer, with No Exceptions 
Taken or Approved As Noted. 

 
E. The Contractor shall submit to the Engineer all drawings 

and schedules sufficiently in advance of construction 
requirements to provide no less than twenty-one (21) 
calendar days for checking and appropriate action from 
the time the Engineer receives them. 

 
F. The Contractor shall submit five (5) copies of 

descriptive or product data submittals to complement shop 
drawings for the Engineer plus the number of copies which 
the Contractor requires.  The Engineer shall retain five 
(5) sets.  All blueprint shop drawings shall be submitted 
with one (1) set of 3 mil thick polyester film 
reproducibles.  The Engineer will review the blueprints 
and return to the Contractor the set of marked-up sepias 
with appropriate review comments. 

 
G. The Contractor shall be responsible for and bear all cost 

of damages which may result from the ordering of any 
material or from proceeding with any part of work prior 
to the completion of the review by Engineer of the 
necessary Shop Drawings. 
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1.04      ENGINEER'S REVIEW OF SHOP DRAWINGS AND WORKING DRAWINGS 
 

A. The Engineer's review of drawings, data and samples 
submitted by the Contractor shall cover only general 
conformity to the Specifications, external connections 
and dimensions which affect the installation. 

 
B. The review of drawings and schedules shall be general and 

shall not be construed: 
 

1. As permitting any departure from the Contract 
requirements. 

2. As relieving the Contractor of responsibility for 
any errors, including details, dimensions and 
materials. 

3. As approving departures from details furnished by 
the Engineer, except as otherwise provided herein. 

 
C. If the drawings or schedules as submitted describe 

variations and show a departure from the Contract 
requirements which the Engineer finds to be in the 
interest of the Owner and to be so minor as not to 
involve a change in Contract Price or time for 
performance, the Engineer may return the reviewed 
drawings without noting any exception. 

 
D. When reviewed by the Engineer, each of the Shop and 

Working Drawings shall be identified as having received  
such review being so stamped and dated.  Shop Drawings 
stamped "REJECTED" and with required corrections shown 
shall be returned to the Contractor for correction and 
resubmittal. 

 
E. Resubmittals will be handled in the same manner as first 

submittals.  On resubmittals, the Contractor shall direct 
specific attention, in writing or on resubmitted Shop 
Drawings, to revisions other than the corrections 
requested by the Engineer on previous submissions.  The 
Contractor shall make any corrections required by the 
Engineer. 

 
F. If the Contractor considers any correction indicated on 

the drawings to constitute a change to the Contract 
Drawings or Specifications, the Contractor shall give 
written notice thereof to the Engineer. 

 
G. The Engineer shall review a submittal/resubmittal a 

maximum of three (3) times after which cost of review 
shall be borne by the Contractor.  The cost of 
engineering shall be equal to the Engineer's actual 
payroll cost. 

H. When the Shop and Working Drawings have been completed to 
the satisfaction of the Engineer, the Contractor shall 
carry out the construction in accordance therewith and 
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shall make no further changes therein except upon written 
instructions from the Engineer. 

 
I. No partial submittals shall be reviewed.  Incomplete  

submittals shall be returned to the Contractor and shall 
be considered not approved until resubmitted. 

 
1.05      SHOP DRAWINGS 
 

A. When used in the Contract Documents, the term "Shop 
Drawings" shall be considered to mean Contractor's plans 
for material and equipment which become an integral part 
of the Project.  These drawings shall be complete and 
detailed.  Shop Drawings shall consist of fabrication, 
drawings, setting drawings, schedule drawings, 
manufacturer's scale drawings and wiring and control 
diagrams.  Cuts, catalogs, pamphlets, descriptive 
literature and performance and test data, shall be 
considered only as supportive to required Shop Drawings 
as defined above. 

 
B. Drawings and schedules shall be checked and coordinated 

with the work of all trades involved, before they are 
submitted for review by the Engineer and shall bear the  
Contractor's stamp of approval and original signature as 
evidence of such checking and coordination.  Drawings or 
schedules submitted without this stamp of approval and 
original signature shall be returned to the Contractor 
for resubmission. 

 
C. Each Shop Drawing shall have a blank area 3-1/2 inches by 

3-1/2 inches, located adjacent to the title block.  The 
title block shall display the following: 

 
1. Number and title of the drawing. 
2. Date of Drawing or revision. 
3. Name of project building or facility. 
4. Name of contractor and subcontractor submitting 

drawing. 
5. Clear identification of contents and location of 

the work. 
6. Specification title and number. 

 
D. If drawings show variations from Contract requirements 

because of standard shop practice or for other reasons, 
the Contractor shall describe such variations in his 
letter of transmittal.  If acceptable, proper adjustment 
in the contract shall be implemented where appropriate.  
If the Contractor fails to describe such variations, he 
shall not be relieved of the responsibility of executing 
the work in accordance with the Contract, even though 
such drawings have been reviewed. 

 
E. Data on materials and equipment shall include, without 

limitation, materials and equipment lists, catalog 
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sheets, cuts, performance curves, diagrams, materials of 
construction and similar descriptive material.  Materials 
and equipment lists shall give, for each item thereon, 
the name and location of the supplier or manufacturer, 
trade name, catalog reference, size, finish and all other 
pertinent data. 

 
F. For all mechanical and electrical equipment furnished, 

the Contractor shall provide a list including the 
equipment name and address and telephone number of the 
manufacturer's representative and service company so that 
service and/or spare parts can be readily obtained. 

 
G. All manufacturers or equipment suppliers who proposed to 

furnish equipment or products shall submit an 
installation list to the Engineer along with the required 
shop drawings.  The installation list shall include at 
least five installations where identical equipment has 
been installed and have been in operation for a period of 
at least one (1) year. 

 
H. Only the Engineer will utilize the color "red" in marking 

shop drawing submittals. 
 

I. Before final payment is made, the Contractor shall 
furnish to Engineer project as-built drawings.  

 
1.06      WORKING DRAWINGS 
 

A. When used in the Contract Documents, the term "working 
drawings" shall be considered to mean the Contractor's 
fabrication and erection drawings for structures such as 
roof trusses, steelwork, precast concrete elements, 
bulkheads, support of open cut excavation, support of 
utilities, groundwater control systems, forming and false 
work; underpinning; and for such other work as may be 
required for construction of the project. 

 
B. Copies of working drawings as noted above, shall be 

submitted to the Engineer where required by the Contract 
Documents or requested by the Engineer and shall be 
submitted at least thirty (30) days (unless otherwise 
specified by the Engineer) in advance of their being 
required for work. 

 
C. Working drawings shall be signed by a registered 

Professional Engineer, currently licensed to practice in 
the State of Florida and shall convey, or be accompanied 
by, calculation or other sufficient information to 
completely explain the structure, machine, or system 
described and its intended manner of use.  Prior to 
commencing such work, working drawings must have been 
reviewed without specific exceptions by the Engineer, 
which review will be for general conformance and will not 
relieve the Contractor in any way from his responsibility 
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with regard to the fulfillment of the terms of the 
Contract.  All risks of error are assumed by the 
Contractor; the Owner and Engineer shall not have  
responsibility therefor. 

 
1.07      SAMPLES 
 

A. The Contractor shall furnish, for the review of the 
Engineer, samples required by the Contract Documents or 
requested by the Engineer.  Samples shall be delivered to 
the Engineer as specified or directed.  The Contractor  
shall prepay all shipping charges on samples.  Materials 
or equipment for which samples are required shall not be 
used in work until reviewed by the Engineer. 

 
B. Samples shall be of sufficient size and quantity to 

clearly illustrate: 
 

1. Functional characteristics of the product, with 
integrally related parts and attachment devices. 

 
2. Full range of color, texture and pattern. 

 
3. A minimum of two samples of each item shall be 

submitted. 
 

C. Each sample shall have a label indicating: 
 

1. Name of product. 
2. Name of Contractor and Subcontractor. 
3. Material or equipment represented. 
4. Place of origin. 
5. Name of Producer and Brand (if any). 
6. Location in project. 

(Samples of finished materials shall have 
additional markings that will identify them under 
the finished schedules.) 

7. Reference specification paragraph. 
 

D. The Contractor shall prepare a transmittal letter in 
triplicate for each shipment of samples containing the 
information required above.  He shall enclose a copy of 
this letter with the shipment and send a copy of this 
letter to the Engineer.  Review of a sample shall be only 
for the characteristics or use named in such and shall 
not be construed to change or modify any Contract 
requirements. 

 
E. Reviewed samples not destroyed in testing shall be sent 

to the Engineer or stored at the site of the work.  
Reviewed samples of the hardware in good condition will 
be marked for identification and may be used in the work. 
 Materials and equipment incorporated in work shall match 
the reviewed samples.  If requested at the time of 
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submission, samples which failed testing or were rejected 
shall be returned to the Contractor at his expense.  

 
 
PART 2 -  PRODUCTS (Not Used) 
 
PART 3 -  EXECUTION (Not Used) 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01370 
 

SCHEDULE OF VALUES 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01  REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. The Contractor shall submit to the Engineer a Schedule of 
Values allocated to the various portions of the work, 
within 10 days after date of Notice to Proceed. 

 
B. Upon request of the Engineer, the Contractor shall 

support the values with data which will substantiate 
their correctness. 

 
C. The Schedule of Values shall be used only as the basis 

for the Contractor's Applications for Payment. 
 
1.02  FORM AND CONTENT OF SCHEDULE OF VALUES 
 

A. Schedule of Values will be considered for approval by 
Engineer upon Contractor's request.  Identify schedule 
with: 

 
1. Title of Project and location. 
2. Project number. 
3. Name and address of Contractor. 
4. Contract designation. 
5. Date of submission. 

 
B. Schedule of Values shall list the installed value of the 

component parts of the work in sufficient detail to serve 
as a basis for computing values for progress payments 
during construction. 

 
C. Follow the table of contents for the Contract Document as 

the format for listing component items for structures: 
 

1. Identify each line item with the number and title 
of the respective major section of the 
specification. 

 
2. For each line item, list sub values of major 

products or operations under item. 
 

D. Follow the bid sheets included in this Contract Documents 
as the format for listing component items for pipe lines. 

 
E. The sum of all values listed in the schedule shall equal 

the total Contract sum. 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01380 
 

CONSTRUCTION PHOTOGRAPHS 
 
 
PART 1    GENERAL 
 
1.01      REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. The Contractor shall employ a competent photographer to 
take construction record photographs or perform video 
taping, including furnishing all labor, materials, 
equipment and incidentals necessary to obtain photographs 
and/or video tapes of all construction areas. 

 
B. Preconstruction record information shall consist of video 

tapes. 
 

C. Construction progress information shall consist of  
photographs and digital photographs on a recordable 
compact disc (CD-R). 

 
1.02      QUALIFICATIONS 
 

A. All photography shall be done by a competent camera 
operator who is fully experienced and qualified with the 
specified equipment. 

 
B. For the video recording, the audio portion should be done 

by a person qualified and knowledgeable in the specifics 
of the Contract, who shall speak with clarity and diction 
so as to be easily understood. 

 
1.03      PROJECT PHOTOGRAPHS 
 

A. Provide two prints of each photograph with each pay 
application. 

 
B. Provide one recordable compact disc with digital 

photographs with each pay application. 
 

C. Negatives: 
 

1. All negatives shall remain the property of 
photographer. 

 
2. The Contractor shall require that photographer 

maintain negatives for a period of two years from 
date of substantial completion of the project.   

 
3. Photographer shall agree to furnish additional 

prints to Owner and Engineer at commercial rates 
applicable at time of purchase.  Photographer shall 
also agree to participate as required in any 
litigation requiring the photographer as an expert 
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witness. 
 

D. The Contractor shall pay all costs associated with the 
required photography and prints.  Any parties requiring 
additional photography or prints shall pay the 
photographer directly. 

 
E. All project photographs shall be a single weight, color 

image.  All finishes shall be smooth surface and glossy 
and all prints shall be 8 inches x 10 inches. 

 
F. Each print shall have clearly marked on the back, the 

name of the project, the orientation of view, the date 
and time of exposure, name and address of the 
photographer and the photographers numbered 
identification of exposure. 

 
G.  All project photographs shall be taken from locations to 

adequately illustrate conditions prior to construction, 
or conditions of construction and state of progress.  The 
Contractor shall consult with the Engineer at each period 
of photography for instructions concerning views 
required. 

 
1.04  VIDEO TAPE RECORDINGS 
 

A. Video taping shall be done along all routes that are 
scheduled for construction.  Video taping shall include 
full taping of both sides of all streets and the entire 
width of easements plus 10 feet on each side on which 
construction is to be performed.  All video taping shall 
be in full color. 

 
B. A complete view, in sufficient detail with audio 

description of the exact location shall be provided. 
 

C. The engineering plans shall be used as a reference for 
stationing in the audio portion of the tapes for easy 
location identification. 

 
D. Two complete sets of video tapes shall be delivered to 

the Engineer for the permanent and exclusive use of the 
Engineer prior to the start of any construction on the 
project. 

 
E. All video tapes shall contain the name of the project, 

the date and time of the video taping, the name and 
address of the photographer and any other identifying 
information required. 

 
F.  Construction shall not start until preconstruction video 

tapes are completed, submitted and accepted by the 
Engineer.  In addition, no progress payments shall be 
made until the preconstruction video tapes are accepted 
by the Engineer. 
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PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)  
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01410 
 

TESTING AND TESTING LABORATORY SERVICES 
 
 
PART 1    GENERAL 
 
1.01  REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. Owner shall employ and pay for the services of an 
independent testing laboratory to perform testing 
specifically indicated on the Contract Documents or 
called out in the Specifications. Owner may elect to have 
materials and equipment tested for conformity with the 
Contract Documents at any time. 

 
1. Contractor shall cooperate fully with the 

laboratory to facilitate the execution of its 
required services. 

 
2. Employment of the laboratory shall in no way 

relieve the Contractor's obligations to perform the 
work of the Contract. 

 
1.02  LIMITATIONS OF AUTHORITY OF TESTING LABORATORY 
 

A. Laboratory is not authorized to:  
 

1. Release, revoke, alter or enlarge on requirements 
of Contract Documents. 

 
2. Approve or accept any portion of the Work. 

 
3. Perform any duties of the Contractor. 

 
1.03  CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES 
 

A. Cooperate with laboratory personnel; provide access to 
Work and/or to Manufacturer's operations. 

 
B. Secure and deliver to the laboratory adequate quantities 

of representational samples of materials proposed to be 
used and which require testing. 

 
C. Provide to the laboratory the preliminary design mix 

proposed to be used for concrete, and other material 
mixes which require control by the testing laboratory. 
 

D. Materials and equipment used in the performance of work 
under this Contract are subject to inspection and testing 
at the point of manufacture or fabrication.  Standard 
specifications for quality and workmanship are indicated 
in the Contract Documents.  The Engineer may require the 
Contractor to provide statements or certificates from the 
manufacturers and fabricators that the materials and 
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equipment provided by them are manufactured or fabricated 
in full accordance with the standard specifications for 
quality and workmanship indicated in the Contract 
Documents.  All costs of this testing and providing 
statements and certificates shall be a subsidiary 
obligation of the Contractor and no extra charge to the 
Owner shall be allowed on account of such testing and 
certification. 

 
E. Furnish incidental labor and facilities: 

 
1. To provide access to work to be tested. 
2. To obtain and handle samples at the project site or 

at the source of the product to be tested. 
3. To facilitate inspections and tests. 
4. For storage and curing of test samples. 

 
F. Notify laboratory sufficiently in advance of operations 

to allow for laboratory assignment of personnel and 
scheduling of tests. 

 
1. When tests or inspections cannot be performed due 

to insufficient notice, Contractor shall reimburse 
Owner for laboratory personnel and travel expenses 
incurred due to Contractor's negligence. 

 
G. Employ and pay for the services of the same or a 

separate, equally qualified independent testing 
laboratory to perform additional inspections, sampling 
and testing required for the Contractor's convenience and 
as approved by the Engineer. 

 
H. If the test results indicate the material or equipment 

complies with the Contract Documents, the Owner shall pay 
for the cost of the testing laboratory.  If the tests and 
any subsequent retests indicate the materials and 
equipment fail to meet the requirements of the Contract 
Documents, the contractor shall pay for the laboratory 
costs directly to the testing firm or the total of such 
costs shall be deducted from any payments due the 
Contractor. 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED)  
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01510 
 

TEMPORARY AND PERMANENT UTILITIES 
 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01  REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

The Contractor shall be responsible for furnishing all 
requisite temporary utilities, i.e., power, water, 
sanitation, etc.  The Contractor shall obtain and pay for 
all permits required as well as pay for all temporary 
usages.  The Contractor shall remove all temporary 
facilities upon completion of work. 

 
1.02  REQUIREMENTS OF REGULATORY AGENCIES 
 

A. Comply with National Electric Code. 
 

B. Comply with Federal, State and Local codes and 
regulations and with utility company requirements. 

 
C. Comply with County Health Department regulations. 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS 
 
2.01  MATERIALS, GENERAL 
 

Materials for temporary utilities may be "used".  
Materials for electrical utilities shall be adequate in 
capacity for the required usage, shall not create unsafe 
conditions and shall not violate requirements of 
applicable codes and standards. 

 
2.02  TEMPORARY ELECTRICITY AND LIGHTING 
 

Arrange with the applicable utility company for temporary 
power supply.  Provide service required for temporary 
power and lighting and pay all costs for permits, service 
and for power used. 

 
2.03  TEMPORARY WATER 
 

A. The Contractor shall arrange with Manatee County 
Utilities Customer Service office to provide water for 
construction purposes, i.e., meter, pay all costs for 
installation, maintenance and removal, and service 
charges for water used. 

 
B. The Contractor shall protect piping and fitting against 

freezing. 
 
2.04  TEMPORARY SANITARY FACILITIES 
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A. The Contractor shall provide sanitary facilities in 

compliance with all laws and regulations. 
 

B. The Contractor shall service, clean and maintain 
facilities and enclosures. 

 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION 
 
3.01  GENERAL 
 

A. The Contractor shall maintain and operate systems to 
assure continuous service. 

 
B. The Contractor shall modify and extend systems as work 

progress requires. 
 
3.02  REMOVAL 
 

A. The Contractor shall completely remove temporary 
materials and equipment when their use is no longer 
required. 

 
B. The Contractor shall clean and repair damage caused by 

temporary installations or use of temporary facilities. 
 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01570 
 

TRAFFIC REGULATION 
 
 
PART 1    GENERAL 
 
1.01      REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. The Contractor shall be responsible for providing safe 
and expeditious movement of traffic through construction 
zones.  A construction zone is defined as the immediate 
areas of actual construction and all abutting areas which 
are used by the Contractor and which interfere with the 
driving or walking public. 

 
B. The Contractor shall remove temporary equipment and 

facilities when no longer  required, restore grounds to 
original or to specified conditions. 

 
1.02  TRAFFIC CONTROL 
 

A. The necessary traffic control shall include, but not be 
limited to, such items as proper construction warning 
signs, signals, lighting devices, markings, barricades, 
channelization and hand signaling devices.  The 
Contractor shall be responsible for installation and 
maintenance of all devices and detour routes and signage 
for the duration of the construction period.  The 
Contractor shall utilize the appropriate maintenance of 
traffic plan from the FDOT Maintenance of Traffic 
Standards, Series 600 of the FDOT Roadway & Traffic 
Design Standards, Latest Edition. 

 
B. The Contractor shall provide at least 72 hours 

notification to the affected highway department of the 
necessity to close any portion of a roadway carrying 
vehicles or pedestrians so that final approval of such 
closings can be obtained at least 48 hours in advance.  
At no time will more than one (1) lane of a roadway be 
closed to vehicles and pedestrians without an approved 
road closure from the County Transportation Department.  
With any such closings, adequate provision shall be made 
for the safe expeditious movement of each.  It shall also 
be the Contractor's responsibility to notify the School 
Board, police, fire and emergency departments whenever 
roads are impassable. 

 
C. The Contractor shall be responsible for removal, 

relocation, or replacement of any traffic control device 
in the construction area which exists as part of the 
normal preconstruction traffic control scheme.  Any such 
actions shall be performed by the Contractor under the 
supervision and in accordance with the instructions of 
the applicable highway department unless otherwise 
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specified. 
 

D. The Engineer will consult with the Owner immediately on 
any vehicular or pedestrian safety or efficiency problem 
incurred as a result of construction of the project. 

 
E. The Contractor shall provide ready access to businesses 

and homes in the project area during construction.  The 
Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating this 
work with affected homeowners. 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01580 
 

PROJECT IDENTIFICATION AND SIGNS 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01  REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. Furnish, install and maintain County project 
identification signs. 

 
B. Remove signs on completion of construction. 

 
C. Allow no other signs to be displayed. 

 
1.02  PROJECT IDENTIFICATION SIGN (COUNTY) 
 

A. One painted sign, of not less than 32 square feet (3 
square meters) area, with painted graphic content to 
include: 

 
1. Title of Project. 
2. Name of Owner. 
3. Names and titles of authorities as directed by 

Owner. 
4. Prime Contractor. 

 
B. Graphic design, style of lettering and colors: As 

approved by the Engineer and subject to approval of the 
Owner. 

 
C. Erect on the site at a lighted location of high public 

visibility, adjacent to main entrance to site, as 
approved by the Engineer and the Owner 

 
1.03  INFORMATIONAL SIGNS 
 

A. Painted signs with painted lettering, or standard 
products. 

 
1. Size of signs and lettering: as required by 

regulatory agencies, or as appropriate to usage. 
 

2. Colors: as required by regulatory agencies, 
otherwise of uniform colors throughout project. 

 
B. Erect at appropriate locations to provide required 

information. 
 
 
 



 
JAN 2002 01580-2 

1.04  QUALITY ASSURANCE 
 

A. Sign Painter: Professional experience in type of work 
required. 

 
B. Finishes, Painting: Adequate to resist weathering and 

fading for scheduled construction period. 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS 
 
2.01  SIGN MATERIALS 
 

A. Structure and Framing: May be new or used, wood or 
metal, in sound condition structurally adequate to work 
and suitable for specified finish. 

 
B. Sign Surfaces: Exterior softwood plywood with medium 

density overlay, standard large sizes to minimize 
joints. 

 
1. Thickness: As required by standards to span 

framing members, to provide even, smooth surface 
without waves or buckles. 

 
C. Rough Hardware: Galvanized. 

 
D. Paint: Exterior quality, as specified in the Contract 

Documents. 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION 
 
3.01  PROJECT IDENTIFICATION SIGN 
 

A. Paint exposed surface or supports, framing and surface 
material; one coat of primer and one coat of exterior 
paint. 

 
B. Paint graphics in styles, size and colors selected. 

 
3.02  MAINTENANCE 
 

The Contractor shall maintain signs and supports in a 
neat, clean condition; repair damages to structures, 
framing or sign. 

 
3.03  REMOVAL 
 

The Contractor shall remove signs, framing, supports and 
foundations at completion of project. 

 
END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01600 
 

MATERIAL AND EQUIPMENT 
 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01  REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. Material and equipment incorporated into the work: 
 

1. Conform to applicable specifications and standards. 
 

2. Comply with size, make, type and quality specified, 
or as specifically approved in writing by the 
Engineer. 

 
3. Manufactured and Fabricated Products: 

 
a. Design, fabricate and assemble in accordance 

with the best engineering and shop practices. 
 

b. Manufacture like parts of duplicate units to 
standard sizes and gages, to be 
interchangeable. 

 
c. Two or more items of the same kind shall be 

identical and manufactured by the same 
manufacturer. 

 
d. Products shall be suitable for service 

conditions. 
 

e. Equipment capacities, sizes and dimensions 
shown or specified shall be adhered to unless 
variations are specifically approved in 
writing. 

 
4. Do not use material or equipment for any purpose 

other than that for which it is specified. 
 

5. All material and equipment incorporated into the 
project shall be new. 

 
1.02  MANUFACTURER'S INSTRUCTIONS 
 

A. When Contract Documents require that installation of work 
shall comply with manufacturer's printed instructions, 
obtain and distribute copies of such instructions to 
parties involved in the installation, including two 
copies to Engineer. 

 
1. Maintain one set of complete instructions at the 

job site during installation and until completion. 
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B. Handle, install, connect, clean, condition and adjust 
products in strict accordance with such instructions and 
in conformity with specified requirements. 

 
1. Should job conditions or specified requirements 

conflict with manufacturer's instructions, consult 
with Engineer prior to proceeding. 

 
2. Do not proceed with work without clear 

instructions. 
 

C. Perform work in accordance with manufacturer's 
instructions.  Do not omit any preparatory step or 
installation procedure unless specifically modified or 
exempted by the Contract Documents. 

 
1.03  TRANSPORTATION AND HANDLING 
 

A. Arrange deliveries of products in accordance with 
construction schedules, coordinate to avoid conflict with 
work and conditions at the site. 

 
1. Deliver products in undamaged condition, in 

manufacturer's original containers or packaging, 
with identifying labels intact and legible. 

 
2. Immediately on delivery, inspect shipments to 

assure compliance with requirements of Contract 
Documents and approved submittals and that products 
are properly protected and undamaged. 

 
B. Provide equipment and personnel to handle products by 

methods to prevent soiling or damage to products or 
packaging. 

 
1.04  STORAGE AND PROTECTION 
 

A. Store products in accordance with manufacturer's 
instructions, with seals and labels intact and legible 

 
1. Store products subject to damage by the elements in 

weather tight enclosures. 
  

2. Maintain temperature and humidity within the ranges 
required by manufacture's instructions. 

 
B. Exterior Storage 

 
1. Store fabricated products above the ground, on 

blocking or skids to prevent soiling or staining.  
Cover products which are subject to deterioration 
with impervious sheet coverings, provide adequate 
ventilation to avoid condensation. 

 
2. Store loose granular materials in a well-drained 
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area on solid surfaces to prevent mixing with 
foreign matter. 

 
C. Arrange storage in a manner to provide easy access for 

inspection.  Make periodic inspections of stored products 
to assure that products are maintained under specified 
conditions and free from damage or deterioration. 

 
D. Protection After Installation 

 
1. Provide substantial coverings as necessary to 

protect installed products from damage from traffic 
and subsequent construction operations.  Remove 
when no longer needed. 

 
1.05  SUBSTITUTIONS AND PRODUCT OPTIONS 
 

A. Products List 
 

1. Within 30 days after Contract date, submit to 
Engineer a complete list of major products proposed 
to be used. 

 
B. Contractor's Options 

 
1. For products specified only by reference standard, 

select any product meeting that standard. 
 

2. For products specified by naming one or more 
products or manufacturers and "or equal", 
Contractor must submit a request for substitutions 
of any product or manufacturer not specifically 
named. 

 
3. Requests for substitutions of products and "or 

equal" by the Contractor shall be submitted in a 
timely manner so as not to adversely affect the 
construction schedule. 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01620 
 

STORAGE AND PROTECTION 
 
 
PART 1   GENERAL 
 
1.01  REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

Provide secure storage and protection for products to be 
incorporated into the work and maintenance and protection 
for products after installation and until completion of 
Work. 

 
1.02  STORAGE 
 

A. Store products immediately on delivery and protect until 
installed in the Work. 

 
1. Store in accord with manufacturer's instructions, 

with seals and labels intact and legible. 
 

B. Store products subject to damage by elements in 
substantial weather tight enclosures. 

 
1. Maintain temperatures within ranges required by    

 manufacturer's instructions. 
 

2. Provide humidity control for sensitive products, as 
required by manufacturer's instructions. 

 
3. Store unpacked products on shelves, in bins or in 

neat piles, accessible for inspection. 
 

C. Exterior Storage 
 

1. Provide substantial platform, blocking or skids to 
support fabricated products above ground to prevent 
 soiling or staining. 

 
a. Cover products, subject to discoloration or   

 deterioration from exposure to the elements, 
with impervious sheet coverings.  Provide   
adequate ventilation to avoid condensation. 

 
b. Prevent mixing of refuse or chemically 

injurious materials or liquids. 
 

D. Arrange storage in manner to provide easy access for 
inspection. 

 
 
 
 
1.03  MAINTENANCE OF STORAGE 
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A. Maintain periodic system of inspection of stored products 

on scheduled basis to assure that: 
 

1. State of storage facilities is adequate to provide 
required conditions. 

 
2. Required environmental conditions are maintained on 

 continuing basis. 
 

3. Surfaces of products exposed to elements are not 
adversely affected. 

 
a. Any weathering of products, coatings and 

finishes is not acceptable under requirements 
of these Contract Documents. 

 
B. Mechanical and electrical equipment which requires 

servicing during long term storage shall have complete 
manufacturer's instructions for servicing accompanying 
each item, with notice of enclosed instructions shown on 
exterior of package. 

 
1. Equipment shall not be shipped until approved by 

the Engineer.  The intent of this requirement is to 
reduce on-site storage time prior to installation 
and/or operation.  Under no circumstances shall 
equipment be delivered to the site more than one 
month prior to installation without written 
authorization from the Engineer. 

 
2. All equipment having moving parts such as gears, 

electric motors, etc. and/or instruments shall be 
stored in a temperature and humidity controlled 
building approved by the Engineer until such time 
as the equipment is to be installed. 

 
3. All equipment shall be stored fully lubricated with 

oil, grease, etc. unless otherwise instructed by 
the manufacturer. 

 
4. Manufacturer's storage instructions shall be 

carefully studied by the Contractor and reviewed 
with the Engineer.  These instructions shall be 
carefully followed. 

 
5. Moving parts shall be rotated a minimum of once 

weekly to insure proper lubrication and to avoid 
metal-to-metal "welding".  Upon installation of the 
equipment, the Contractor shall start the 
equipment, at least half load, once weekly for an 
adequate period of time to insure that the 
equipment does not deteriorate from lack of use. 

 
6. Lubricants shall be changed upon completion of 
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installation and as frequently as required, 
thereafter during the period between installation 
and acceptance. 

 
7. Prior to acceptance of the equipment, the 

Contractor shall have the manufacturer inspect the 
equipment and certify that its condition has not 
been detrimentally affected by the long storage 
period.  Such certifications by the manufacturer 
shall be deemed to mean that the equipment is 
judged by the manufacturer to be in a condition 
equal to that of equipment that has been shipped, 
installed, tested and accepted in a minimum time 
period.  As such, the manufacturer will guaranty 
the equipment equally in both instances.  If such a 
certification is not given, the equipment shall be 
judged to be defective.  It shall be removed and 
replaced at the Contractor's expense. 

 
1.04  PROTECTION AFTER INSTALLATION 
 

A. Provide protection of installed products to prevent 
damage from subsequent operations.  Remove when no longer 
needed, prior to completion of work. 

 
B. Control traffic to prevent damage to equipment and 

surfaces. 
 

C. Provide coverings to protect finished surfaces from 
damage. 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01700 
 

CONTRACT CLOSEOUT 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01  REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

Comply with requirements stated in Conditions of the 
Contract and in Specifications for administrative 
procedures in closing out the work. 

 
1.02  SUBSTANTIAL COMPLETION 
 

A. The Contractor shall submit the following items when 
the Contractor considers the work to be substantially 
complete: 

 
1. A written notice that the work, or designated 

portion thereof, is substantially complete. 
 

2. A list of items to be completed or corrected. 
 
B. Within a reasonable time after receipt of such notice, 

the Engineer and Owner shall make an inspection to 
determine the status of completion. 

 
C. Project record documents and operations and maintenance 

manuals must be submitted before the project shall be 
considered substantially complete. 

 
D. If the Engineer determines that the work is not 

substantially complete: 
 

1. The Engineer shall notify the Contractor in 
writing, stating the reasons. 

 
2. The Contractor shall remedy the deficiencies in 

the work and send a second written notice of 
substantial completion to the Engineer. 

 
3. The Engineer shall reinspect the work. 

 
E. When the Engineer finds that the work is substantially 

complete: 
 

1. He shall prepare and deliver to the Owner a 
tentative Certificate of Substantial Completion 
(Manatee County Project Management Form PMD-8) 
with a tentative list of the items to be completed 
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or corrected before final payment. 
 

2. The Engineer shall consider any objections made by 
the Owner as provided in Conditions of the 
Contract.  When the Engineer considers the work 
substantially complete, he will execute and 
deliver to the Owner and the Contractor a definite 
Certificate of Substantial Completion (Manatee 
County Project Management Form PMD-8) with a 
revised tentative list of items to be completed or 
corrected. 

 
1.03  FINAL INSPECTION 
 

A. When the Contractor considered the work to be complete, 
he shall submit written certification stating that: 

 
1. The Contract Documents have been reviewed. 
 
2. The work has been inspected for compliance with 

Contract Documents. 
 
3. The work has been completed in accordance with 

Contract Documents. 
 
4. The equipment and systems have been tested in the 

presence of the Owner=s representative and are 
operational. 

 
5. The work is completed and ready for final 

inspection. 
 

B. The Engineer shall make an inspection to verify the 
status of completion after receipt of such 
certification. 

 
C. If the Engineer determines that the work is incomplete 

or defective: 
 

1. The Engineer shall promptly notify the Contractor 
in writing, listing the incomplete or defective 
work. 

 
2. The Contractor shall take immediate steps to 

remedy the stated deficiencies and send a second 
written certification to Engineer that the work is 
complete. 

 
3. The Engineer shall reinspect the work. 
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D. Upon finding the work to be acceptable under the 
Contract Documents, the Engineer shall request the 
Contractor to make closeout submittals. 

 
E. For each additional inspection beyond a total of three 

(3) inspections for substantial and final completion 
due to the incompleteness of the work, the Contractor 
shall reimburse the Owner for the Engineer=s fees. 

 
1.04  CONTRACTOR’S CLOSEOUT SUBMITTALS TO ENGINEER 
 

A. Project Record Documents (prior to substantial 
completion). 

 
B. Operation and maintenance manuals (prior to substantial 

completion). 
 
C. Warranties and Bonds. 
 
D. Evidence of Payment and Release of Liens: In accordance 

with requirements of General and Supplementary 
Conditions. 

 
E. Certification letter from Florida Department of 

Transportation and Manatee County Department of 
Transportation, as applicable. 

 
F. Certificate of Insurance for Products and Completed 

Operations. 
 
G. Final Reconciliation, Warranty Period Declaration, and 

Contractor=s Affidavit (Manatee County Project 
Management Form PMD-8). 

 
1.05  FINAL ADJUSTMENT OF ACCOUNTS 
 

A. Submit a final statement of accounting to the Engineer. 
 

B. Statement shall reflect all adjustments to the Contract 
Sum: 

 
1. The original Contract Sum. 

 
2. Additions and deductions resulting from: 

 
a Previous Change Orders 
b Unit Prices 
c Penalties and Bonuses 
d Deductions for Liquidated Damages 
e Other Adjustments 
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3. Total Contract Sum, as adjusted. 
 

4. Previous payments. 
 

5. Sum remaining due. 
 
C. Project Management shall prepare a final Change Order, 

reflecting approved adjustments to the Contract Sum 
which were not previously made by Change Orders. 

 
1.06  FINAL APPLICATION FOR PAYMENT 
 

Contractor shall submit the final Application for Payment 
in accordance with procedures and requirements stated in 
the Conditions of the Contract. 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01710 
 

CLEANING 
 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01 REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

Execute cleaning during progress of the work and at  
completion of the work, as required by the General  
Conditions. 

 
1.02  DISPOSAL REQUIREMENTS 
 

Conduct cleaning and disposal operations to comply with 
all Federal, State and Local codes, ordinances, 
regulations and anti-pollution laws. 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS 
 
2.01  MATERIALS 
 

A. Use only those cleaning materials which will not create 
hazards to health or property and which will not damage 
surfaces. 

 
B. Use only those cleaning materials and methods 

recommended by manufacturer of the surface material to 
be cleaned. 

 
C. Use cleaning materials only on surfaces recommended by 

 cleaning material manufacturer. 
 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION 
 
3.01  DURING CONSTRUCTION 
 

A. Execute periodic cleaning to keep the work, the site 
and adjacent properties free from accumulation of waste 
materials, rubbish and wind-blown debris, resulting 
from construction operations. 

 
B. Provide on-site containers for the collection of waste 

materials, debris and rubbish. 
 
C. Remove waste materials, debris and rubbish from the 

site periodically and dispose of at legal disposal 
areas away from the site.  
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3.02 DUST CONTROL 
 

A. Clean interior spaces prior to the start of finish 
painting and continue cleaning on an as-needed basis 
until painting is finished. 

 
B. Schedule operations so that dust and other contaminants 

 resulting from cleaning process will not fall on wet 
or newly-coated surfaces. 

 
3.03 FINAL CLEANING 
 

A. Employ skilled workmen for final cleaning. 
 

B. Broom clean exterior paved surfaces; rake clean other 
surfaces of the grounds. 

 
C. Prior to final completion or Owner occupancy, 

Contractor shall conduct an inspection of sight-exposed 
interior and exterior surfaces and all work areas to 
verify that the entire work is clean. 

 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 



SECTION 01720 
 

PROJECT RECORD DOCUMENTS 
 
 
PART 1  GENERAL 
 
1.01  REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. Contractor shall maintain at the site for the Owner one 
record copy of: 

 
1.  Drawings. 

 
2.  Specifications. 

 
3.  Addenda. 

 
4. Change Orders and other modifications to the 

Contract. 
 

5.  Engineer's field orders or written instructions. 
 

6. Approved shop drawings, working drawings and 
samples. 

 
7. Field test records. 

 
8.  Construction photographs. 

 
1.02  MAINTENANCE OF DOCUMENTS AND SAMPLES 
 

A. Store documents and samples in Contractor's field 
office apart from documents used for construction. 

 
1. Provide files and racks for storage of documents. 

 
2. Provide locked cabinet or secure storage space for 

storage of samples. 
 

B. File documents and samples in accordance with CSI 
format. 

 
C. Maintain documents in a clean, dry, legible, condition 

and in good order. Do not use record documents for 
construction purposes 

 
D. Make documents and samples available at all times for 

inspection by the Engineer. 
 
1.03  MARKING DEVICES 
 

A. Provide felt tip marking pens for recording information 
in the color code designated by the Engineer. 
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1.04  RECORDING 
 

A. Label each document "PROJECT RECORD" in neat large 
printed letters. 

 
B. Record information concurrently with construction 

progress. 
 

C. Do not conceal any work until required information is 
recorded. 

 
D. Drawings; Legibly mark to record actual construction: 

 
1. All underground piping with elevations and 

dimensions. Changes to piping location.  
Horizontal and vertical locations of underground 
utilities and appurtenances, referenced to 
permanent surface improvements.  Actual installed 
pipe material, class, etc.  Locations of drainage 
ditches, swales, water lines and force mains shall 
be shown every 200 feet (measured along the 
centerline) or alternate lot lines, whichever is 
closer.  Dimensions at these locations shall 
indicate distance from centerline of right-of-way 
to the facility. 

 
2. Field changes of dimension and detail. 
 
3. Changes made by Field Order or by Change Order. 
 
4. Details not on original contract drawings. 
 
5. Equipment and piping relocations. 
 
6.  Locations of all valves, fire hydrants, manholes, 

water and sewer services, water and force main 
fittings, underdrain cleanouts, catch basins, 
junction boxes and any other structures located in 
the right-of-way or easement, shall be located by 
elevation and by station and offset based on  
intersection P.I.'s and centerline of right-of-
way.  For facilities located on private roads, the 
dimensioning shall be from centerline of paving or 
another readily visible baseline. 

 
7. Elevations shall be provided for all manhole rim 

and inverts; junction box rim and inverts; catch 
basin rim and inverts; and baffle, weir and invert 
elevations in control structures. Elevations shall 
also be provided at the PVI's and at every other 
lot line or 200 feet, whichever is less, of 
drainage swales and ditches. Bench marks and 
elevation datum shall be indicated. 
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8. Slopes for pipes and ditches shall be 
recalculated, based on actual field measured 
distances, elevations, pipe sizes, and type shown. 
Cross section of drainage ditches and swales shall 
be verified. 

 
9. Centerline of roads shall be tied to right-of-way 

lines. Elevation of roadway centerline shall be 
given at PVI's and at all intersections. 

 
10. Record drawings shall show bearings and distances 

for all right-of-way and easement lines, and 
property corners. 

 
11. Sidewalks, fences and walls, if installed at the 

time of initial record drawing submittal, shall be 
located every 200 feet or alternate lot lines, 
whichever is closer. Dimensions shall include 
distance from the right-of-way line and the back 
of curb and lot line or easement line. 

 
12. Sanitary sewer mainline wyes shall be located from 

the downstream manhole.  These dimensions shall be 
provided by on-site inspections or televiewing of 
the sewer following installation. 

 
13. Elevations shall be provided on the top of 

operating nuts for all water and force main 
valves. 

 
14. Allowable tolerance shall be + 6.0 inches for 

horizontal dimensions.  Vertical dimensions such 
as the difference in elevations between manhole 
inverts shall have an allowable tolerance of + 1/8 
inch per 50 feet (or part thereof) of horizontal 
distance up to a maximum tolerance of + ½ inch. 

 
15. Properly prepared record drawings on mylar, 

together with two copies, shall be certified by a 
design professional (Engineer and/or Surveyor 
registered in the State of Florida), employed by 
the Contractor, and submitted to the  
Owner/Engineer. 

 
E. Specifications and Addenda; Legibly mark each Section 

to record: 
 

1. Manufacturer, trade name, catalog number and 
supplier of each product and item of equipment 
actually installed. 

 
2. Changes made by field order or by change order. 
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F. Shop Drawings (after final review and approval): 
 

1. Five sets of record drawings for each process 
equipment, piping, electrical system and 
instrumentation system. 

 
1.05  SUBMITTAL 
 

A. Prior to substantial completion, deliver Record 
Documents and Record Drawings to the Engineer.   

 
B. The Contractor shall employ a Professional Engineer or 

Surveyor registered in the State of Florida to verify 
survey data and properly prepare record drawings. 
Record drawings shall be certified by the design 
professionals (Engineer and Surveyor licensed in 
Florida), as stipulated by the Land Development 
Ordinance and submitted on signed and dated mylar 
drawings together with CD, AutoCad Release 12 or later 
for review and the use of the County in the following 
format: 

 
The diskettes shall contain media in AutoCad Version 12 
or later, or in any other CAD program compatible with 
AutoCad in DWG or DXF form.  Where large projects or 
exceptionally large files prohibit the use of 
diskettes, the files will be accepted on a CD ROM.  All 
fonts, line types, shape files or other pertinent 
information used in the drawing and not normally 
included in AutoCad shall be included on the media with 
a text file or attached noted as to its relevance and 
use. 

 
C. All record drawing requirements must be submitted to 

the Engineer prior to starting the bacteria testing of 
water lines. 

 
1. Accompany submittal with transmittal letter in 

duplicate, containing: 
 

a. Date. 
b. Project title and number. 
c. Contractor's name and address. 
d. Title and number of each Record Document. 
e. Signature of Contractor or his authorized 

representative. 
 
Note: The data required to properly prepare these record 

drawings shall be obtained at the site, at no cost to 
the County by the responsible design professional or 
his/her duly appointed representative.  The appointed 
representative shall be a qualified employee of the 
responsible design professional or a qualified 
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inspector retained by the responsible design 
professional on a project-by-project basis. 

 
 
PART 2 STANDARDS 
 
2.01  MINIMUM RECORD DRAWING STANDARDS FOR ALL RECORD 

DRAWINGS SUBMITTED TO MANATEE COUNTY 
 

A. All valves, fire hydrants, manholes, water, reclaim 
water and sewer services, water and force main 
fittings, underdrain cleanouts, catch basins, junction 
boxes and any other structures located in the right-of-
way or an easement, shall be located by elevation and 
by station and offset based on intersection PI’s and 
centerline of right-of-way.  For facilities located on 
private roads, the dimensioning shall be from 
centerline of paving or another readily visible 
baseline. 

 
B. Elevations shall be provided as listed above and for 

all manhole rim and inverts; junction box rim and 
inverts; catch basin rim and inverts; and baffle, weir 
and invert elevations in control structures.  
Elevations shall also be provided at the PVI’s and at 
every other lot line or 200 feet, whichever is less, of 
drainage swales and ditches.  Bench marks and elevation 
datum shall be indicated. 

 
C. Slopes for pipe and ditches shall be recalculated, 

based on actual field measured distances, elevations, 
pipe size and type shown.  Cross section of drainage 
ditches and swales shall be verified. 

 
D. Centerline of roads shall be tied to right-of-way 

lines.  Elevation of roadway centerline shall be given 
at PVI’s and at all intersections. 

 
E. Record drawings shall show bearings and distances for 

all right-of-way and easement lines, and property 
corners. 

 
F. Locations of drainage ditches, swales, water lines and 

force mains shall be shown every 200 feet (measured 
along the centerline) or alternate lot lines, whichever 
is closer.  Dimensions at these locations shall 
indicate distance from the centerline of right-of-way 
to the facility. 

 
G. Sidewalks, fences and walls, if installed at the time 

of initial record drawing submittal, shall be located 
every 200 feet or alternate lot lines, whichever is 
closer.  Dimensions shall include distance from the 
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right-of-way line and the back of curb and lot line or 
easement line. 

 
H. Underdrain cleanouts for retention systems outside 

right-of-way shall be located by station and offset 
from an appropriate baseline. 

 
I. Sanitary sewer mainline wyes shall be located from the 

downstream manhole.  These dimensions shall be provided 
by on-site inspections or televiewing of the sewer 
following installation. 

 
J. Elevations shall be provided on the top of operating 

nuts for water and force main valves at major 
intersections connecting to County and/or State roads 
at proposed or existing arterial highways and at drain 
crossings. 

 
K. Allowable tolerance shall be + 6 inches for horizontal 

dimensions.  Vertical dimensions such as the difference 
in elevations between manhole inverts shall have an 
allowable tolerance of + 1/8 inch per 50 feet (or part 
thereof) of horizontal distance up to a maximum of + ½ 
inch. 

 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01730 
 

OPERATING AND MAINTENANCE DATA 
 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01  REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. Compile product data and related information appropriate 
for Owner's maintenance and operation of products 
furnished under Contract. 

 
Prepare operating and maintenance data as specified in 
this and as referenced in other pertinent sections of 
Specifications. 

 
B. Instruct Owner's personnel in maintenance of products and 

equipment and systems. 
 

C. Provide three (3) sets of operating and maintenance 
manuals for each piece of equipment provided within this 
Contract. 

 
1.02  FORM OF SUBMITTALS 
 

A. Prepare data in form of an instructional manual for use 
by Owner's personnel. 

 
B. Format: 

 
1. Size:   8-1/2 inch x 11 inch 

 
2. Paper:  20 pound minimum, white, for typed pages 

 
3. Text:   Manufacturer's printed data or neatly  

typewritten 
 

4. Drawings: 
 

a. Provide reinforced punched binder tab, bind in 
with text. 

 
b. Fold larger drawings to size of text pages. 

 
5. Provide fly-leaf for each separate product or each 

piece of operating equipment. 
 

a. Provide typed description of product and major 
component parts of equipment. 

 
b. Provide indexed tabs. 

 
 

6. Cover:  Identify each volume with typed or printed 
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title "OPERATING AND MAINTENANCE INSTRUCTIONS". 
List: 

 
a. Title of Project. 

 
b. Identity of separate structures as applicable. 

 
c. Identity of general subject matter covered in 

the manual. 
 

C. Binders: 
 

1. Commercial quality three-ring binders with durable 
and cleanable plastic covers. 

 
2. Maximum ring size:  1 inch. 

 
3. When multiple binders are used, correlate the data 

into related consistent groupings. 
 
1.03  MANUAL FOR EQUIPMENT AND SYSTEMS 
 

A. Submit three copies of complete manual in final form. 
 

B. Content for each unit of equipment and system, as 
appropriate: 

 
1. Description of unit and component parts. 

 
a. Function, normal operating characteristics and 

limiting conditions. 
 

b. Performance curves, engineering data and 
tests. 

 
c. Complete nomenclature and commercial number of 

replaceable parts. 
 

2. Operating Procedures: 
 

a. Start-up, break-in, routine and normal 
operating instructions. 

 
b. Regulation, control, stopping, shut-down and 

emergency instructions. 
 

c. Summer and winter operating instructions. 
 

d. Special operating instructions. 
 

3. Maintenance Procedures: 
 

a. Routine operations. 
 

b. Guide to "trouble-shooting". 
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c. Disassembly, repair and reassembly. 

 
d. Alignment, adjusting and checking. 

 
4. Servicing and lubricating schedule. 

 
a. List of lubricants required. 

 
5. Manufacturer's printed operating and maintenance 

instructions. 
 

6. Description of sequence of operation by control 
manufacturer. 

 
7. Original manufacturer's parts list, illustrations, 

assembly drawings and diagrams required for 
maintenance. 

 
a. List of predicted parts subject to wear. 

 
b. Items recommended to be stocked as spare 

parts. 
 

8. As installed control diagrams by controls 
manufacturer. 

 
9. Each contractor's coordination drawings. 

 
a. As installed color coded piping diagrams. 

 
10. Charts of valve tag numbers, with location and 

function of each valve. 
 

11. List of original manufacturer's spare parts, 
manufacturer's current prices and recommended 
quantities to be maintained in storage. 

 
12. Other data as required under pertinent sections of 

specifications. 
 

C. Content, for each electric and electronic system, as 
appropriate: 

 
1. Description of system and component parts. 

 
a. Function, normal operating characteristics and 

limiting conditions. 
 

b. Performance curves, engineering data and 
tests. 

 
c. Complete nomenclature and commercial number of 

replaceable parts. 
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2. Circuit directories of panelboards. 
 

a. Electrical service. 
 

  b. Controls. 
 

c. Communications. 
 

3. As-installed color coded wiring diagrams. 
 

4. Operating procedures: 
 

a. Routine and normal operating instructions. 
 

b. Sequences required. 
 

c. Special operating instructions. 
 

5. Maintenance procedures: 
 

a. Routine operations. 
 

b. Guide to "trouble-shooting". 
 

c. Disassembly, repair and reassembly. 
 

d. Adjustment and checking. 
 

6. Manufacturer's printed operating and maintenance 
instructions. 

 
7. List of original manufacture's spare parts, 

manufacturer's current prices and recommended 
quantities to be maintained in storage. 

 
8. Prepare and include additional data when the need 

for such data becomes apparent during instruction 
of Owner's personnel. 

 
D. Prepare and include additional data when the need for 

such data becomes apparent during instruction on Owner's 
personnel. 

 
E. Additional requirements for operating and maintenance 

data:  Respective sections of Specifications. 
 
1.04  SUBMITTAL SCHEDULE 
 

A. Submit one copy of completed data in final form fifteen 
days prior to substantial completion. 

 
1. Copy will be returned after substantial completion, 

with comments (if any). 
 

B. Submit two copies of approved data in final form.  Final 
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acceptance will not be provided until the completed 
manual is received and approved. 

 
1.05  INSTRUCTION OF OWNER'S PERSONNEL 
 

A. Prior to final inspection or acceptance, fully instruct 
Owner's designated operating and maintenance personnel in 
operation, adjustment and maintenance of products, 
equipment and systems. 

 
B. Operating and maintenance manual shall constitute the 

basis of instruction. 
 

1. Review contents of manual with personnel in full 
detail to explain all aspects of operations and 
maintenance. 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 01740 
 

WARRANTIES AND BONDS 
 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01  REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED 
 

A. Compile specified warranties and bonds. 
 

B. Compile specified service and maintenance contracts. 
 

C. Co-execute submittals when so specified. 
 

D. Review submittals to verify compliance with Contract 
Documents. 

 
E. Submit to Engineer for review and transmittal to Owner. 

 
1.02  SUBMITTAL REQUIREMENTS 
 

A. Assemble warranties, bonds and service and maintenance 
contracts, executed by each of the respective 
manufacturers, suppliers and subcontractors. 

 
B. Number of original signed copies required:  Two each. 

 
C. Table of Contents:  Neatly typed, in orderly sequence.  

Provide complete information for each item. 
 

1. Product or work item. 
 

2. Firm, with name of principal, address and telephone 
number. 

 
3. Scope. 

 
4. Date of beginning of warranty, bond or service and 

maintenance contract. 
 

5. Duration of warranty, bond or service maintenance 
contract. 

 
6. Provide information for Owner's personnel: 

 
a. Proper procedure in case of failure. 

 
b. Instances which might affect the validity of 

warranty or bond. 
 

7. Contractor, name of responsible principal, address 
and telephone number. 
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1.03  FORM OF SUBMITTALS 
 

A. Prepare in duplicate packets. 
 

B. Format: 
 

1. Size 8-1/2 inch x 11 inch punched sheets for 
standard 3-ring binder. 

 
a. Fold larger sheets to fit into binders. 

 
2. Cover:  Identify each packet with typed or printed 

title "WARRANTIES AND BONDS".  List: 
 

a. Title of Project. 
 

b. Name of Contractor. 
 

C. Binders:  Commercial quality, three-ring, with durable 
and cleanable plastic covers. 

 
1.04  TIME OF SUBMITTALS 
 

A. Make submittals within ten days after date of substantial 
completion and prior to final request for payment. 

 
B. For items of work, where acceptance is delayed materially 

beyond date of substantial completion, provide updated 
submittal within ten days after acceptance, listing date 
of acceptance as start of warranty period. 

 
1.05  SUBMITTALS REQUIRED 
 

A. Submit warranties, bonds, service and maintenance 
contracts as specified in respective sections of 
Specifications. 

 
B. Approval by the Owner of all documents required under 

this section is a pre-requisite to requesting a final 
inspection and final payment 

 
 
PART 2 PRODUCTS (NOT USED) 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION (NOT USED) 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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SECTION 02001 
 
 SPECIAL PROVISIONS TO DIVISION 2 
 
The following Special Provisions to Division 2 supplement and/or supersede the Manatee 
County Specifications included in Division 2.  
 
 
 

WATER MAIN REHABILITATION WITH  
POLYESTER REINFORCED POLYETHYLENE 

 
Part 1. GENERAL 
 
1.1     General 

 
Installation and technical specifications for the  installation of Polyester Reinforced 
Polyethylene (PRP) for the rehabilitation of existing water mains as indicated on the 
plans. 

 
1.2 References 
 

A.  ANSI/NSF 61 (1997) - Drinking Water System Components - Health    Effects 
 
1.3 Performance Requirements 
 

A.  Rehabilitate deteriorated water mains by installations of a tight fitting lining within 
the existing pipeline. 

 
B.  The lining shall be formed by the insertion of a folded, flexible PRP into the host 

pipe.  The PRP shall be re-rounded using steam and air pressure.  The finished 
product shall be a jointless liner that is formed to the existing pipe. 

 
C.  The PRP is designed to withstand internal pressure of at least 170psi, independent of 

the structural capacity of the host pipe. 
 

1.5 Quality Assurance 
 

A.  Installation to be performed by PRP manufacturers authorized installer. 
 
Part 2.  PRODUCTS 
 
2.1  Suppliers 

 
Approved suppliers of PRP:  Thermopipe™ or approved equal.  The PRP system must 
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have been used for a minimum of 5 years in the lining of at least 100,000 feet of potable 
water pipes or other pipes operating at similar pressures. 

 
2.2  Materials 

 
A.  PRP Tube 

 
1.  Manufactured and fabricated under quality control conditions set by the 

manufacturer.  
2.  Consisting of a jacket made from polyester fiber woven into a cylindrical form 

and encapsulated in polyethyleneSize PRP to provide a snug fit against the 
internal circumference of the existing water main, span the actual field distance 
between the beginning and ending points with extra allowances as needed for 
stretching and shrinkage due to installation, pressure or expansion. 

 
B.  PRP Properties 

 
When installed the PRP system shall be suitable for the conveyance of potable water 
and shall comply with the requirements of ANSI/NSF Standard 61 as evidenced by 
Certification from NSF International or other body approved by the USEPA or the 
relevant state EPA. 

 
Part 3.  EXECUTION 
 
3.1 Pre-installation cleaning and inspection 
 

A.  Internal corrosion products, debris, and other obstructions revealed by inspection 
shall be removed from the water main to the extent necessary for PRP installation.  
Pipes may be cleaned, as needed, with high-pressure water jet cleaners, mechanically 
powered equipment, and winch cable attached devices or fluid-propelled pig devices. 

 
B.  Perform inspection of the water main immediately before installation of the PRP.  

Experienced personnel trained in locating obstructions by use of a proving pig or 
CCTV survey shall perform inspection. 
 

C.  If inspection reveals an obstruction that cannot be removed by conventional cleaning 
equipment or a branch or tee connection then an access pit shall be provided to 
uncover and remove the suspect section of pipe to facilitate installation of the PRP. 

 
3.2 Access Pits 
 

A.  The contractor shall designate the location of access pits for entry into the existing 
pipeline. 
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B.  The Contractor shall be responsible for the removal of all valves, branches, fire 
hydrant connections and other fittings. 

 
 

3.3 Installation Procedures 
 

A.  Installation of PRP 
 
1.  The existing pipe shall be dewatered and reasonably free of incoming water.  If 

water is present, measures shall be taken to minimize the possibility of trapping 
water between the PRP and the existing pipe. 

2.  The PRP shall be installed through an appropriate pipe opening by means of hand 
or powered pulling device. 

 
B.  Inflation and Steam Forming 

 
1.  The PRP shall be inflated using breathing air-quality compressed air or medical 

grade nitrogen. 
2.  The PRP shall be formed by softening and pressurizing with steam.  Steam 

forming shall apply sufficient heat and pressure to completely erase the folded 
memory of the PRP and create a tight fit to the host pipe. 

 
C.  Cooling 

 
Adequate air or nitrogen pressure shall be maintained continuously during the cooling 
process to ensure a tight fit between the PRP and the host pipe when pressure is 
removed.  
 

D.  Finished PRP 
 
The finished PRP shall be continuous and as free as commercially possible from 
visual defects such as foreign inclusions, pinholes, twists and blistering.  The 
Contractor shall correct defects that will cause operational problems in a mutually 
acceptable manner and without additional cost. 
 

A.  After installation, the PRP shall be cut to appropriate length to allow fitting of End 
Seals.  End Seals shall be Redman or Wask Transgrip ® “pipe end coupler”, or 
approved equal.  End Seals shall also comply with the requirements of ANSI/NSF 
Standard 61 as evidenced by Certification from NSF International or other body 
approved by the USEPA or relevant state EPA. 

 
B.  End Seals shall be capable of maintaining a leak proof seal at 170psi. 
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C.  End Seals shall be designed to prevent the migration of debris between the host pipe 
and the PRP but allow any water in the annular space between the host pipe and PRP 
to be expelled by system or hydrostatic pressure. 

 
 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
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 SECTION 02276 
 
 TEMPORARY EROSION AND SEDIMENTATION CONTROL 
 
 
PART 1 GENERAL 
 
1.01  DESCRIPTION 
 

A. The work specified in this Section consists of the 
design, provision, maintenance and removal of temporary  
erosion and sedimentation controls as necessary. 

 
B. Temporary erosion controls include, but are not limited 

to:  grassing, mulching, netting, watering, and the 
reseeding of on-site surfaces and spoil and borrow area 
surfaces, interceptor ditches at ends of berms and other 
such work at those locations which will ensure that 
erosion during construction will be either eliminated or 
maintained within acceptable limits as established by the 
Owner/Engineer. 

 
C. Temporary sedimentation controls include, but are not 

limited to:  silt dams, traps, barriers, and 
appurtenances at the foot of sloped surfaces which shall 
ensure that sedimentation pollution will be either 
eliminated or maintained within acceptable limits as 
established by the Owner/Engineer. 

 
D. The Contractor is responsible for providing effective 

temporary erosion and sediment control measures during 
construction or until final controls become effective. 

 
1.02  REFERENCE DOCUMENTS 
 

A. South Florida Building Code and Standard Building Code. 
 

B. FDEP/COE Dredge and Fill Regulations and/or Permit as 
applicable. 

 
C. SWFWMD Permit Regulations and/or Permit as applicable. 

 
D. Florida Stormwater, Erosion and Sedimentation Control 

Inspector=s Manual. 
 

PART 2 PRODUCTS 
 
2.01  EROSION CONTROL 
 

A. Netting - fabricated of material acceptable to the Owner. 
 

B. Seed and sod. 
2.02  SEDIMENTATION CONTROL 
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A. Bales - clean, seedfree cereal hay type. 

 
B. Netting - fabricated of material acceptable to the Owner. 

 
C. Filter stone - crushed stone conforming to Florida Dept 

of Transportation specifications. 
 

D. Concrete block - hollow, non-load-bearing type. 
 

E. Concrete - exterior grade not less than one inch thick. 
 
PART 3 EXECUTION 
 
3.01  EROSION CONTROL 
 

A. Minimum procedures for grassing shall be: 
 

1. Scarify slopes to a depth of not less than six 
inches and remove large clods, rock, stumps, roots 
larger than 1/2 inch in diameter and debris. 

2. Sow seed within twenty-four (24) hours after the 
ground is scarified with either mechanical seed 
drills or rotary hand seeders. 

3. Apply mulch loosely and to a thickness of between 
3/4-inch and 1-1/2 inches. 

4. Apply netting over mulched areas on sloped 
surfaces. 

5. Roll and water seeded areas in a manner which will 
encourage sprouting of seeds and growing of grass. 
 Reseed areas which exhibit unsatisfactory growth. 
 Backfill and seed eroded areas. 

 
3.02  SEDIMENTATION CONTROL 
 

A. The Contractor shall install and maintain silt dams, 
traps, barriers, and appurtenances as shown on the 
approved descriptions and working drawings.  Deteriorated 
hay bales and dislodged filter stone shall be replaced by 
the Contractor at his expense. 

 
3.03  PERFORMANCE 
 

A. The Contractor, at his own expense, shall immediately 
take whatever steps are necessary to correct any 
deficiencies of the temporary erosion and sediment 
control measures employed if they fail to produce results 
or do not comply with the requirements of the State of 
Florida or any other federal, governmental or regulatory 
agency. 

 
 
 END OF SECTION 



 
 02485-1 

1/13/97(Rev.)  
     
 SECTION 02485 
 
 SEEDING AND SODDING 
 
PART 1   GENERAL 
 
1.01     SCOPE OF WORK 
 

A.  The Contractor shall furnish all labor, materials and 
equipment necessary to satisfactorily return all 
construction areas to their original conditions or 
better. 

 
B.  Work shall include furnishing and placing seed or sod, 

fertilizing, planting, watering and maintenance until 
acceptance by Engineer/Owner. 

 
1.02     RELATED WORK NOT INCLUDED 
 

A.  Excavation, filling and grading required to establish 
elevation shown on the Drawings are included under other 
sections of these Specifications. 

 
1.03    QUALITY ASSURANCE 
 

A.  Requirements 
  

It is the intent of this Specification that the 
Contractor is obliged to deliver a satisfactory stand of 
grass as specified.  If necessary, the Contractor shall 
repeat any or all of the work, including grading, 
fertilizing, watering and seeding or sodding at no 
additional cost to the Owner until a satisfactory stand 
is obtained.  For purposes of grassing, a satisfactory 
stand of grass is herein defined as a full lawn cover 
over areas to be sodded or seeded, with grass free of 
weeds, alive and growing, leaving no bare spots larger 
than 3/4 square yard within a radius of 8 feet. 

 
All previously grassed areas where pipelines are laid 
shall be sodded.  All sodding and grassing shall be 
installed in accordance with these Specifications or as 
directed by the Engineer. 

      
PART 2   PRODUCTS 
 
2.01    MATERIALS 
 

A.  Fertilizer 
 

The fertilizer shall be of the slow-release type meeting 
the following minimum requirements:  12 percent nitrogen, 
8 percent phosphorus, 8 percent potassium; 40 percent 
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other available materials derived from organic sources.  
At least 50 percent of the phosphoric acid shall be from 
normal super phosphate or an equivalent source which will 
provide a minimum of two units of sulfur.  The amount of 
sulfur shall be indicated on the quantitive analysis card 
attached to each bag or other container.  Fertilizer 
shall be uniform in composition, dry and free flowing 
delivered to sites in original unopened containers 
bearing manufacturer's statement or guarantee. 

 
B.  Seeding/Grassing 

 
The Contractor shall grass all unpaved areas disturbed 
during construction which do not require sod.  All 
grassing shall be completed in conformance with FDOT 
Specifications, Sections 570 and 981.  The grassed areas 
shall be mulched and fertilized in accordance with FDOT 
Specifications, except that no additional payment will be 
made for mulching, fertilizing and/or watering. 

 
C.  Sodding 

  
Sod shall be provided as required on the construction 
drawings or at locations as directed by the Engineer in 
accordance with Florida Department of Transportation, 
Specifications Section 575 and 981.  The Contractor shall 
furnish bahia grass sod or match existing sod.  Placement 
and watering requirements shall be in accordance with 
FDOT Specifications Section 575, except that no 
additional payment will be made for placement and/or 
watering.  This cost shall be included in the Contract 
price bid for sodding. 

 
D.   Topsoil 

 
Topsoil stockpiled during excavation may be used as 
necessary.  If additional topsoil is required to replace 
topsoil removed during construction, it shall be obtained 
off site at no additional cost to the Owner.  Topsoil 
shall be fertile, natural surface soil, capable of 
producing all trees, plants and grassing specified 
herein. 

 
E.  Water 

 
It is the Contractor's responsibility to supply all water 
to the site, as required during seeding and sodding 
operations and through the maintenance period and until 
the work is accepted.  The Contractor shall make whatever 
arrangements that may be necessary to ensure an adequate 
supply of water to meet the needs for his work.  He shall 
also furnish all necessary hose, equipment, attachments 
and accessories for the adequate irrigation of lawns and 
planted areas as may be required.  Water shall be 
suitable for irrigation and free from ingredients harmful 
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to plant life. 
 
PART 3   EXECUTION 
 
3.01     INSTALLATION 
 

A.  When the trench backfill has stabilized sufficiently, the 
Contractor shall commence work on lawns and grassed 
areas, including fine grading as necessary and as 
directed by the Engineer. 

 
B.   Finish Grading 

  
Areas to be seeded or sodded shall be finish graded, 
raked, and debris removed.  Soft spots and uneven grades 
shall be eliminated.  The Engineer shall approve the 
finish grade of all areas to be seeded or sodded prior to 
seed or sod application. 

 
C.  Protection 

 
Seeded and sodded areas shall be protected against 
traffic or other use by placing warning signs or erecting 
barricades as necessary.  Any areas damaged prior to 
acceptance by the Owner shall be repaired by the 
Contractor as directed by the Engineer. 

 
3.02     CLEANUP 
 

Soil or similar materials spilled onto paved areas shall 
be removed promptly, keeping those areas as clean as 
possible at all times.  Upon completion of seeding and 
sodding operations, all excess soil, stones and debris 
remaining shall be removed from the construction areas. 

  
3.03     LANDSCAPE MAINTENANCE 
 

Any existing landscape items damaged or altered during 
construction by the Contractor shall be restored or 
replaced as directed by the Engineer. 

 
Maintain landscape work for a period of 90 days 
immediately following complete installation of work or 
until Owner accepts project.  Watering, weeding, 
cultivating, restoration of grade, mowing and trimming, 
protection from insects and diseases, fertilizing and 
similar operations as needed to ensure normal growth and 
good health for live plant material shall be included at 
no additional cost to the Owner. 
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3.04     REPAIRS TO LAWN AREAS DISTURBED BY CONTRACTOR'S 
          OPERATORS 
 

Lawn areas planted under this Contract and all lawn areas 
damaged by the Contractor's operation shall be repaired 
at once by proper soil preparation, fertilizing and 
sodding, in accordance with these Specifications. 

 
 
 
 END OF SECTION 
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 SECTION 02575 
 
 PAVEMENT REPAIR AND RESTORATION 
 
 
PART 1   GENERAL 
 
1.01     SCOPE OF WORK 
    

The Contractor shall furnish all labor, materials, 
equipment, obtain County or State right-of-way permits 
and incidentals required and remove and replace pavements 
over trenches excavated for installation of water lines 
and appurtenances as shown on the Contract Drawings.  

 
1.02     GENERAL 
 

A.  The Contractor shall take before and after photographs. 
 

B.  The Contractor shall repair in a manner satisfactory to 
the County or State, all damage done to existing 
structures, pavement, driveways, paved areas, curbs and 
gutters, sidewalks, shrubbery, grass, trees, utility 
poles, utility pipe lines, conduits, drains, catch basin, 
flagstones, or stabilized areas or driveways and 
including all obstructions not specifically named herein, 
which results from this Project. 
 

C.  The Contractor shall keep the surface of the backfilled 
area of excavation in a safe traffic bearing condition 
and firm and level with the remaining pavement until the 
pavement is restored in the manner specified herein.  All 
surface irregularities that are dangerous or obstructive 
to traffic are to be removed.  The repair shall conform 
to applicable requirements of Manatee County 
Transportation Department requirements for pavement 
repair and as described herein, including all base, 
subbase and asphalt replacement.  

 
D.  All materials and workmanship shall meet or exceed the 

County requirements and as called for in the Contract 
Documents and nothing herein shall be construed as to 
relieve the Contractor from this responsibility.  

 
E.  All street, road and highway repair shall be made in 

accordance with the FDOT and County details indicated on 
the Drawings and in accordance with the applicable 
requirements and approval of affected County and State 
agencies. 
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PART 2   PRODUCTS 
 
2.01     PAVEMENT SECTION 
 

A.  Asphaltic concrete shall consist of asphalt cement, 
coarse aggregate, fine aggregate and mineral filler 
conforming to FDOT Type S-III Asphalt.  Pavement 
replacement thickness shall match that removed but in no 
case shall be less than 1-1/2" compacted thickness.  All 
asphalt concrete pavement shall be furnished, installed 
and tested in accordance with FDOT Specifications for 
Road and Bridge Construction. 

 
B.  Asphalt or crushed concrete or approved equal base 

material shall be furnished and installed under all 
pavement sections restored under this Contract. Asphalt 
base shall have a minimum 6" compacted thickness, meet 
requirements for FDOT ABC III (Minimum Marshall Stability 
of 1000) and be furnished, installed and tested in 
accordance with the requirements of the FDOT Standards. 
Crushed concrete base shall be 10" minimum compacted 
thickness. Crushed concrete aggregate material shall have 
a minimum LBR of 140 compacted to 99% T-180 AASHTO 
density. Asphalt base and crushed concrete base are 
acceptable. Other bases shall be submitted for approval. 

 
C.  Prime and tack will be required and applied in accordance 

with Section 300 - FDOT Specifications:  Prime and Tack 
Coat for Base Courses. 

 
PART 3   EXECUTION 
 
3.01     CUTTING PAVEMENT 
 

A.  The Contractor shall saw cut in straight lines and remove 
pavement as necessary to install the new pipelines and 
appurtenances and for making connections to existing 
pipelines. 

 
B.  Prior to pavement removal, the Contractor shall mark the 

pavement for cuts nearly paralleling pipe lines and 
existing street lines.  Asphalt pavement shall be cut 
along the markings with a rotary saw or other suitable 
tool.  Concrete pavement shall be scored to a depth of 
approximately two (2) inches below the surface of the 
concrete along the marked cuts.  Scoring shall be done by 
use of a rotary saw, after which the pavement may be 
broken below the scoring with a jackhammer or other 
suitable equipment. 

 
C.  The Contractor shall not machine pull the pavement until 

it is completely broken and separated along the marked 
cuts. 
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D.  The pavement adjacent to pipe line trenches shall neither 
be disturbed or damaged.  If the adjacent pavement is 
disturbed or damaged, irrespective of cause, the 
Contractor shall remove and replace the pavement. In 
addition, the base and sub-base shall be restored in 
accordance with these Specifications, Florida Dept. of 
Transportation Standard Specifications and as directed by 
the Engineer. 

 
3.02     PAVEMENT REPAIR AND REPLACEMENT 
 

A.  The Contractor shall repair, to meet or exceed original 
surface material, all existing pavement cut or damaged by 
construction under this Contract.  He shall match the 
original grade unless otherwise specified or shown on the 
Drawings.  Materials and construction procedures for base 
course and pavement repair shall conform to those of the 
Florida Dept. of Transportation. 

 
B.  The Contractor's repair shall include the preparation of 

the subbase and base, place and maintain the roadway 
surface, any special requirements whether specifically 
called for or implied and all work necessary for a 
satisfactory completion of this work. Stabilized  roads 
and drives shall be finished to match the existing grade. 
 Dirt roads and drives shall have the required depth of 
backfill material as shown on the Contract Drawings.   

 
C. The width of all asphaltic concrete repairs shall extend 

the full width and length of the excavation or to the 
limits of any damaged section.  The edge of the pavement 
to be left in place shall be cut to a true edge with a 
saw or other approved method so as to provide a clean 
edge to abut the repair.  The line of the repair shall be 
reasonably uniform with no unnecessary irregularities. 

 
3.03     MISCELLANEOUS RESTORATION 
 

Sidewalks cut or damaged by construction shall be 
restored in full sections or blocks to a minimum 
thickness of four inches.  Concrete curb or curb and 
gutter shall be restored to the existing height and cross 
section in full sections or lengths between joints.   RCP 
pipe shall be repaired or installed in accordance with 
manufacturer's specifications.  Grassed yards, shoulders 
and parkways shall be restored to match the existing 
sections with grass sod of a type matching the existing 
grass. 

 
3.04     SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS 
 

The restoration of all surfaces, as described herein, 
disturbed by the installation of pipelines shall be 
completed as soon as is reasonable and practical.  The 
complete and final restoration of both paved and shell 
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stabilized roads within a reasonable time frame is of 
paramount importance.  To this end, the Contractor shall, 
as part of his work schedule, complete the restoration of 
any area of road within five weeks after removing the 
original surface.  Successful leak testing shall be 
performed prior to restoring any area of road.  All 
restoration and replacement or repairs are the 
responsibility of the Contractor. 

 
3.05     CLEANUP 
 

After all repair and restoration or paving has been 
completed, all excess asphalt, dirt and other debris 
shall be removed from the roadways.  All existing storm 
sewers and inlets shall be checked and cleaned of any 
construction debris. 

 
3.06     MAINTENANCE OR REPAIR 
 

All wearing surfaces shall be maintained by the 
Contractor in good order suitable for traffic prior to 
completion and acceptance of the work. 

 
 
 
 
 

END OF SECTION 
 



 
 
 
 
 
 

Section 02610 
 

Manatee County Utility Requirements 
 

Refer to Manatee County Utility Standards: March, 2009 
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5/24/95(Rev.) 
    SECTION 02999 
 
     MISCELLANEOUS WORK AND CLEANUP 
 
PART 1    GENERAL 
 
1.01      SCOPE OF WORK 
 

A. This Section includes items and operations which are not 
specified in detail as separate items, but may be 
sufficiently described as to the kind and extent of work 
involved.  The Contractor shall furnish all labor, 
materials, equipment and incidentals necessary to 
complete all work under this Section. 

 
B. The work of this Section may include, but is not limited 

to the following: 
 

1. Restoration of roads, sidewalks, driveways, curbing 
and gutters, fences, guardrails, lawns, shrubbery 
and any other existing items damaged or destroyed. 

 
2. Crossing utilities. 

 
3. Relocation of existing water, reclaim water, or 

sewer lines less than four inches diameter, water 
and sanitary sewer services, low pressure gas 
lines, telephone lines, electric lines, cable TV 
lines as shown on the Contract Drawings. 

 
4. Restoring easements (servitudes) and rights-of-way. 

 
5. Clean up. 

 
6. Incidental work (project photographs, testing, shop 

drawings, traffic control, record drawings, etc.). 
 

7. Excavation and Embankment - As defined in the 
Florida Department of Transportation Standard 
Specifications for Road and Bridge Construction 
(1991 Edition or latest revision). 

 
1.02      SUBMITTAL OF LUMP SUM BREAKDOWN 
 

Contractor shall submit to the Owner/Engineer, a 
breakdown of the lump sum bid for Miscellaneous Work and 
Cleanup Item in the Proposal within 10 days after date of 
Notice to Proceed. 

  
1.03      WORK SPECIFIED UNDER OTHER SECTIONS 
 

All work shall be completed in a workmanlike manner by 
competent workmen in full compliance with all applicable 
sections of the Contract Documents. 
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PART 2    PRODUCTS 
 
2.01      MATERIALS 
 

Materials required for this Section shall equal or exceed 
materials that are to be restored.  The Contractor may 
remove and replace or reuse existing materials with the 
exception of paving. 

 
PART 3    EXECUTION 
 
3.01      RESTORING OF ROADS, CURBING, FENCES AND GUARDRAILS 
 

A. The Contractor shall protect existing curbing.  If 
necessary, curbing shall be removed from joint to joint 
and replaced after backfilling.  Curbing damaged during 
construction because of the Contractor's negligence or 
convenience, shall be replaced with curbing of equal 
quality and dimension at no cost to the Owner. 

 
B. At the locations necessary for the Contractor to remove, 

store and replace existing fences and guardrails during 
construction, the sections removed shall be only at the 
direction of the Engineer.  If any section of fence is 
damaged due to the Contractor's negligence, it shall be 
replaced at no cost to the Owner with fencing equal to or 
better than that damaged and the work shall be 
satisfactory to the Engineer. 

 
C. Guardrails in the vicinity of the work shall be protected 

from damage by the Contractor.  Damaged guardrails shall 
be replaced in a condition equal to those existing. 

 
D. Road crossings shall be restored in accordance with the 

Contract Documents and current FDOT Standards.  
Compensation for road restoration shall be included under 
the Road Restoration Bid Item if specified or under 
Miscellaneous Cleanup if it is not specified. 

 
3.02      CROSSING UTILITIES 
 

This item shall include any extra work required in 
crossing culverts, water courses, drains, water mains and 
other utilities, including all sheeting and bracing, 
extra excavation and backfill, or any other work required 
or implied for the proposed crossing, whether or not 
shown on the Drawings. 

  
3.03      RELOCATIONS OF EXISTING GAS LINES, TELEPHONE LINES,      
          ELECTRIC LINES AND CABLE TV LINES 
 

The Contractor shall notify the proper utility involved 
when relocation of these utility lines is required.  The 
Contractor shall coordinate all relocation work by the 
utility so that construction shall not be hindered. 
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3.04      RESTORING THE EASEMENTS AND RIGHTS-OF-WAY 
 

The Contractor shall be responsible for all damage to 
private property due to his operations.  He shall protect 
from injury all walls, fences, cultivated shrubbery, 
pavement, underground facilities, including water, sewer 
and reclaimed water lines and services, or other 
utilities which may be encountered along the easement.  
If removal and replacement is required, it shall be done 
in a workmanlike manner, at his expense, so that the 
replacement are equivalent to that which existed prior to 
construction.   

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 END OF SECTION 
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